ARE THEY READY?: ALTERNATIVE EDUCATION

AND POST-SECONDARY READINESS

by

LAURA DAVIS BROWN

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF EDUCATION

CITY UNIVERSITY OF SEATTLE

2021

3/18/2021_

Date

Approval Signatures: Delanne m Houn

Deanne Larson, Ph.D., Committee Chair

Nicole Ferry	4/11/2021	
Nicole Ferry, Phr.D., Committee Member	Date	
-log	4/12/2021	
David Griffin, Ph.D., Committee Member	Date	
aicki Butter	4/13/2021	
Vicki Butler, Ed.D., Dean	Date	

© Copyright by Laura Davis Brown 2021 All Rights Reserved

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This dissertation became a reality through the kindness, support, and help of many individuals. I would like to extend my sincere thank you to all of them. Foremost I want to acknowledge the unconditional guidance and wisdom God Almighty bestowed as I completed this research study. It is the culmination of strength, peace of mind, and good health which allowed me to finish this research in changing times.

I would like to express my gratitude to my family for encouragement which helped me find strength to complete this process. My supportive husband and children were always by my side pushing when I needed it most and helped serve as an inspiration.

I would like to express my special gratitude and thanks to my dissertation chair, Dr. Deanne Larson, for imparting her knowledge and expertise in this study.

Lastly, many thanks and appreciation to my colleagues for their willingness to listen and help me with their insights.

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my family and to the countless individuals who supported this research. My deepest appreciation to the educators and students who inspired me to take on this endeavor.

ABSTRACT

Student success is influenced by accessibility and educational experience. These two factors shape academic rigor, teacher support, and post-secondary preparation, all essential elements for the growing number of disenfranchised youth attending alternative schools. In a study by Convertino and Graboski-Bauer (2018) on college readiness versus college worthiness, the authors explored the access and preparedness of students attending alternative settings, the viewpoints of the adults who educate them, and the effects of possible institutional inequities. The qualitative phenomenological method used helped the researcher evaluate the effectiveness of Alternative Education (AE) schools and their responsibility to disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness. Random, purposeful sampling identified persons experienced with alternative high school students and utilized their individual interviews to gather data and explore educator expectations and their effects on disenfranchised youth motivation toward post-secondary readiness. Research results identified specific issues for educators and policymakers to consider in establishing accountability standards and AE student readiness for postsecondary access. These factors included inadequate resources, absence of professional development, reliance on traditional standards, and lack of meaningful learning experiences. The research recommendations included establishing a positive school culture, redefining readiness, and understanding the numerous barriers students deal with daily such as social, emotional, and psychological problems.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iii
DEDICATION iv
ABSTRACTv
LIST OF TABLES
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION
Historical Background4
Deficiencies in the Evidence5
Problem Statement7
Specific Leadership Problem9
Purpose of the Study10
Methodology Overview11
Research Questions
Theoretical Framework
Significance of the Study14
Definition of Key Terms15
Limitations16
Delimitations16
Summary16
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW
Alternative Education
Disenfranchised Youth and Readiness
Post-secondary Access and Readiness25
Leadership Skills and Mindset27

	Teacher Mindset and Adult Education	29
	Perceptions of Disenfranchised Students Readiness	31
	Conclusions and Findings	33
	Summary	35
CHAP	TER 3: METHODOLOGY	36
	Research Method	37
	Human Study Ethical Considerations	44
	Data Analysis Methods	45
	Limitations	46
	Delimitations	47
	Summary	47
CHAP	TER 4: FINDINGS	49
	Table 4.1 Participant Information	50
	Table 4.2 Themes and Conceptual Categories	52
	Findings	52
	Theme 1: Reflective Perspectives	53
	Soft Skills/Communication/Self Advocacy	53
	Characteristics of Readiness/Post-Secondary	55
	Lack of Post-Secondary Readiness	57
	Theme 2: Relationships	59
	Belief and Commitment	60
	Passion for Students	61
	Collective Responsibility	62
	Theme 3: Perceived Limitations	65
	Training	66

Summary	67
CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION	69
Research Findings	70
Research Question 1: How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness?	71
Conversations of postsecondary readiness for disenfranchised AE students	71
Readiness is seen as more than academic preparedness.	72
Research Question 2: How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?	72
Relationships with students as a means for student success	73
Working with disenfranchised students and educators' perceptions	74
Leadership in AE schools is a collective endeavor	75
Research Question 3: How does the lack of student preparation limit post- secondary for disenfranchised students?	76
Application of Findings and Conclusion to the Problem Statement	77
Application to Leadership	80
Recommendations for Action	81
Resource Inequity in AE schools	83
Specific Educational Outcomes for AE Schools	85
Defining readiness for AE schools specific to the needs of disenfranchised students	86
Professional Development for Leaders and Teachers	86
Recommendations for Further Research	87
Accountability for Readiness in AE Schools	87
Training to Support Teacher/Leader Efficacy	89
Rethinking Purpose	90
Concluding Statement	90

REFERENCES	
APPENDIX A	
APPENDIX B	
APPENDIX C	
APPENDIX D	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 4.1: Participant Information	50
Table 4.2: Themes and Conceptual Categories	52

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Alternative Education (AE) is responsible for ensuring all students receive quality educational experiences which lead to academic success and post-secondary choices. Washington State defines AE as a non-traditional education which provides opportunities for students to meet their educational needs outside a traditional educational setting (Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2005). Alternative Education in the 21st century plays a significant role in supporting non-traditional students and providing a sense of belonging in the educational system. In a study by Hemmer et al. (2012) on the learning environment for the 21st century, the authors discussed a needed shift in teaching methodology for students in AE school environments to address their readiness for post-secondary options. The authors noted that without this shift, students would miss the opportunity to gain critical thinking skills needed to compete in an evolving job market.

Lange and Sletten (2002), in an article on the history of AE, found little mention of how AE schools prepare or ready students for further education leading to an academic degree or professional certification. Lange and Sletten (2002) maintained that AE should be a learning environment that provides students with flexibility different from traditional education and should promote a school culture and climate designed to re-engage students and impact their sense of community. Domina (2009), in a study on AE, argued that the alternative school curriculum should encompass a non-traditional approach which supports students in their educational process and transforms the educational experience for disenfranchised youth living below the government-mandated poverty line. However,

1

the preparation of disenfranchised youth which would allow them to take advantage of post-secondary opportunities has not been a significant component of AE schools.

In an article on the accountability policy of AE schools, Hemmer et al. (2012) specified that the educational setting must support prospects for students after high school and ensure quality access for all students regardless of where they live. These measures would narrow the gap between traditional and disenfranchised access. However, because student grades and graduation rates have remained the main measures in traditional AE programs, success statistics for AE schools are often far below those of traditional schools (Gable et al., 2006). These lower success rates reinforce the need to study the teaching methodology, programs, and traditional measures of success considered for AE schools and their impact on post-secondary readiness for its students.

Non-traditional curricula, increased resources, and the re-definition of success and readiness may shift the negative statistics and perceptions associated with AE schools and student post-secondary aspirations. Convertino and Graboski-Bauer (2018), in their study on college preparation, defined readiness as the ability to do well in post-secondary education or career not based on grades or test scores, but in the context of character, honor, and responsibility.

When studying readiness in the context of college goals, Bryan et al. (2017) noted that most students identified further education as a natural progression after high school. Their research showed no notable gap between traditional and disenfranchised students expressing a desire to attend a college or technical institute. Yet a persistent disparity exists between these two categories of youth and their preparation for post-secondary education. Exploring the student preparedness of AE students who wish to pursue post-secondary education will provide direction toward understanding the level of education they receive and which attributes and values are stressed in their AE schools. A degree or certificate is considered an economic pathway in the United States for all students; thus, it is essential that all students have access to a post-secondary opportunity and that AE schools accept responsibility for preparing students for this prospect (Bryan et al., 2017).

In a study by Kim and Taylor (2008) on rethinking AE and the cycle of inequity, the authors discussed obstacles to academic success. They noted that AE schools are often located in poor urban communities and mainly enroll students with behavior, attendance, and academic problems, all of which can be barriers to equitable programs. Many studies have researched the importance of college experience for disenfranchised students, but Pitre and Pitre (2009) found college readiness in alternative school settings has unforeseen barriers which are often neglected, impacting students and limiting their exposure to post-secondary preparedness. Barriers may include poverty, homelessness, emotional difficulties, abuse, and poor attendance. AE schools must learn to recognize these barriers and accept responsibility for helping students overcome their difficulties so they may succeed. According to an article on evaluating school culture by Roach and Kratochwill (2004), many AE schools are in the process of institutional and student demographic change. But the authors question whether AE teaching is moving to the right place and in the right direction, noting that older teachers view disenfranchised students as difficult to teach due to their impatience with certain subjects and their weak critical thinking skills.

AE educators attribute their students' challenges to poverty, low academic

confidence, and limited access to post-secondary studies. In an article on AE schools and the pathway to prison, Horsford and Powell (2016) discussed how access may be an obstacle to college for disenfranchised students noting entry to high-quality education is linked to post-secondary readiness. They discussed the connection between readiness and access, leading to this study's examination on the preparation of students attending AE schools. Bragg and Durham (2012) suggest that AE curricula should be a mechanism for working with known challenges to help disenfranchised students prepare for their postsecondary goals. This supports the discussions of Kim and Taylor (2008) and Hemmer et al. (2012) on broadening the purpose and accountability of AE programs to include meaningful learning experiences for disenfranchised youth and staff. These studies propose rethinking AE schools as not only places to retrieve failed credits but as institutions which provide academic readiness.

This research explored staff and leadership views on AE's responsibility to prepare students for post-secondary choice and examines belief systems, behaviors, thought processes, and standards to determine what support disenfranchised youth receive academically. It used the adult learning principles of self-directed learning, personal experience, practicality in the curriculum, and self-motivation to address the shift from teacher-oriented curriculum to student-oriented education (Lee, 1998). The exploration of student-centered learning practices may support AE educators in their use of effective instructional strategies and beliefs to prepare disenfranchised youth for postsecondary education (Harper & Ross, 2011).

Historical Background

Alternative Education took root during the Civil Rights movement with

disenchanted parents seeking an option to traditional education in the late 1950's and early 1960's. The result was the 1965 Elementary and Secondary Education Act which provided federal funding for equal educational access for all students, including the support of alternative learning settings for struggling youth (Kim & Taylor, 2008). Since then, AE has suffered in reputation and been described as programming created for students considered unsuccessful in a traditional school setting. The AE schools are thought to be less rigorous than traditional programs, thus questioning student readiness for post-secondary choice (Aron, 2006). Alternative Education success has been measured historically by improved grades, credit attainment, and graduation rates with no measurement of disenfranchised youth continuing toward post-secondary opportunities, and because AE schools lag far behind on these criteria, they are often considered "less than" traditional schools. In an article by Hemmer et al. (2012) on alternative school accountability, the authors noted that AE schools must be responsible for providing sound classroom instruction and allocating effective and supportive educational resources to students for post-secondary choices related to college options. However, AE schools operate under a weak accountability system, and often these responsibilities are unmet, leading to the reputation of AE schools as inferior to traditional schools.

Deficiencies in the Evidence

Some studies speak to the importance of college experience for disenfranchised youth, but few studies have explored the college access process and the limited exposure students attending AE schools face (Kim & Taylor, 2008). The studies do not consider how alternative school settings shape the experiences and preparation of disenfranchised youth in accessing post-secondary choice and whether adult skepticism impacts their decisions. By exploring how environmental factors within an AE setting may contribute to or take away from students' ability to access post-secondary opportunities, understanding and insight can be gained around post-secondary readiness. This study explored how the beliefs of adults teaching in AE schools can impact the readiness of disenfranchised youth and limit their post-secondary opportunities.

Means et al. (2016) maintained that school environment, adult mindset, beliefs, and support play an important role in guiding students toward college access and choice. Kim and Taylor (2008) spoke to the importance of college experience for disenfranchised students, AE's neglect to explore college readiness, student lack of access, and the multiple barriers which limit student learning. The researchers identified the importance of post-secondary choice so students who recognize the need for educational preparation may obtain adult economic opportunity and stability.

In an article on the personal transformation in alternative school settings, Wisner and Starzee (2015) discussed the various challenges of AE students, including poor attendance, poverty, lack of engagement, and absence of academic confidence. However, they noted that students are receptive to participating in innovative and creative programming which helps to shift their thinking from distrust to interest. The research of Cooper and Davis (2015) on student aspiration and motivation to excel suggested that disenfranchised youth who were provided academic and emotional support did indeed dream and aspire toward personal career goals. They found that students attending alternative schools that value respect, staff participation, and institutional collaboration in the learning process do thrive. Means et al. (2016) noted the need for additional research and observation to determine the impact of the school environment and its role in impeding or facilitating college access. They observed how school staff beliefs and perceptions play a role in determining the ways post-secondary value is communicated to students from disenfranchised populations and how school culture and climate in alternative school settings should be designed to re-engage students in education and impart a sense of belonging.

According to Griffin and Allen (2006) in their article on high achieving Black high school student experiences, low post-secondary attainment for disenfranchised students is due to fewer school resources and a dearth of preparatory courses. The act of promoting college access for disenfranchised students requires all educators to plan and advocate for student preparation and success (Cholewa et al., 2016).

Problem Statement

The problem for disenfranchised students engaged in AE programs is that studies lack high standards and are designed for students who have had limited success in traditional high schools and lack academic readiness. The bar for success in the classes is often quite low which leaves AE students unprepared for post-secondary opportunities in the workforce (Kim &Taylor, 2008). Le et al. (2016) studied the improvement of readiness for disenfranchised youth and determined the lack of post-secondary opportunities is associated with numerous barriers such as poverty, homelessness, absence of support, disengagement, and low expectations. These barriers all impact the social and economic advantages for young people in specific communities. The possible cause of this problem may be the lack of staff accountability in supporting the readiness of students in alternative programs and the lack of high standards (Hemmer et al., 2012).

In an article by Cooper and Davis (2015) on disenfranchised students and college aspirations, the authors asserted that many students in AE excel when provided with academic expectations and emotional support needed to pursue personal career goals. They determined it was essential to allow youth to develop the necessary attitude and preparation necessary to explore educational goals in post-secondary. Le et al. (2016) explored outreach strategies in an article on improving college readiness for disenfranchised students and found many practices lack preparation and support in their institutions. Based on previous research, this study explored AE program readiness in supporting the needs of disenfranchised youth and was designed to help identify elements that need revision to increase post-secondary readiness for students attending AE schools.

Staff perception of disenfranchised students and their abilities may expose unidentified barriers which contribute to the lack of preparation. Studies of staff views and leadership's role and responsibility in the readiness of AE students is limited. However, furthering the exploration of teacher, staff, and administrative beliefs may uncover barriers to success which unintentionally impact disenfranchised youth. Understanding the environmental factors of an alternative school setting that may or may not contribute to a student's ability to access post-secondary options may help gain new insight into the best strategies and practices which most effectively support postsecondary readiness.

In an article on the aspirations of high school students and college access, Means et al. (2016) discussed reciprocal management and how transformational leadership lends itself to the identification and motivation of post-secondary choice for disenfranchised students and the communities they serve. The study identified opportunities associated with post-secondary preparation that impact the social and economic advantages for communities of disenfranchised youth. With lower participation in post-secondary prospects, disenfranchised youth remain underrepresented across many areas of job placement and employment, limiting future advantages and perpetuating the cycle of poverty. Although AE has been studied, limited research has been conducted longitudinally on the successful facilitation of alternative schools that lead students to post-secondary choice (Mills & McGregor, 2016).

The proposed research was designed to explore AE student preparation for postsecondary choice, to identify elements for change, and to support a shift in staff views on alternative schools' responsibility to prepare students for post-secondary choice. Alternative Education has been studied, but there is limited research that explores the link of AE programming to post-secondary readiness, the beliefs of school leaders and staff concerning disenfranchised students' potential, and post-secondary choice (Le et al., 2016).

Specific Leadership Problem

Convertino and Graboski-Bauer (2018) noted a lack of research on the importance of leadership's role and its impact on the belief and view of college readiness for disenfranchised students. Salfi (2010) and Ylimaki & Jacobson (2012) observed how the quality of leadership plays a significant role in the instructional expectations of teachers and in setting the program pathways which guide students toward post-secondary readiness. Malos (2012), in an article on leadership, discussed the impact leadership has on behavior and how it effectively brings about a favorable change in performance, skill development, commitment in staff, and positive outcomes for students. Malos (2012) found that students look to teachers as models toward learning engagement and rely on teacher support to help make post-secondary choices. The study indicated that staff instructional actions and leadership are linked to teacher commitment, conduct, leadership development, and student outcomes.

Leadership and teacher conduct in an alternative school can have positive effects on the academic readiness of youth and help guide students to post-secondary opportunities. Both are integral in the planning and implementation of strategies and help determine successful student outcomes (Ibrahim et al., 2014). Ylimaki and Jacobson (2012), in an article on school leadership, showed a clear correlation between leader and staff belief and student expectations for success. While multiple factors contribute to improving student and school performance, effective, committed leaders and supportive teachers remain the main ingredients in readying all students academically for postsecondary education (Reyes & Garcia, 2014).

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this qualitative research was to explore the post-secondary readiness of students from disenfranchised backgrounds and investigate whether AE students are being prepared for post-secondary education. The exploration of the readiness of disenfranchised youth versus non-AE students has relevance for alternative education as well as traditional educational settings. The lack of AE academic standards for post-secondary readiness negatively impacts disenfranchised student educational attainment and matriculation. The elements associated with disenfranchised youth and

readiness for post-secondary work include preparedness and eligibility (Welton & Williams, 2015).

The impact of readiness for a college degree and other post-secondary opportunities are explored within this study. The beliefs and expectations of teachers and leaders in AE settings and the level of readiness for guiding students toward postsecondary aspirations are analyzed. Through research on academic fundamentals at AE schools, the behavior, beliefs, and attitudes of leaders and teachers give insight into readiness for students. Knowles' theory of Andragogy concerning adult education and the principles of self-perception, personal experience in learning, ownership of learning, selfmotivation to learn, and application to everyday situations, may help provide new and more effective strategies (Lee, 1998).

Methodology Overview

The three methods for research: quantitative, qualitative, and mixed method would possibly prove best for this research. However, a qualitative study using a phenomenological research design was identified as best suited due to the purpose, sample size, research questions, and duration of the study. Phenomenology provided an opportunity to explore participant beliefs developed through their lived experiences (Patton, 2015; Vagle 2018). A closed-ended interview process indicated the experiences of school administrators, students, and teachers who work in or attend an alternative school. Through these interview questions, the researcher investigated the impact an AE school has on student preparation toward post-secondary choice and constructed meaning from patterns which emerged (Wilde et al., 2015). Phenomenology helped the researcher study the academic readiness of disenfranchised youth attending alternative school programs and helped explore whether the programs adequately prepared students for post-secondary education. Qualitative research allowed a method to understand the beliefs, perceptions, and actions of educators working with disenfranchised students in an alternative school setting and, through interviews and phenomenological strategies, to conceptualize, develop, and align more effective approaches (Budd, 2005).

In an article by Cefai et al. (2016) concerning the use of phenomenology to broaden access to post-secondary education, the authors discussed a phenomenological approach relevant to identifying the readiness of youth and a resilient system to support disenfranchised youth. They further investigated the need for educators to tap into the experiences of students to understand the impact their decisions have on disenfranchised youth and their post-secondary readiness. This research explored the experiences of staff attached to the needs of AE students and the encouragement the students needed to make a choice for post-secondary education. According to Moustakas (1994), the phenomenological research design provided analysis through the reflection of various described experiences. In Vagle (2018), staff connectedness to students impacted their beliefs and intentionality and allowed exploration into the ways staff beliefs manifested into actions which impacted disenfranchised students.

Research Questions

The research questions are designed to bring to the forefront adult lived experiences and ways those experiences shaped educator perceptions concerning the academic readiness of disenfranchised youth. The first question explored the level of 12

instructional rigor in preparation for post-secondary. The second question allowed for the examination of an educator's beliefs and responsibility for post-secondary readiness for students. The third question explored the impact of adult expectations on student readiness. The following are the research questions for this study:

- How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness?
- How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?
- How does the lack of student preparation limit post-secondary for disenfranchised students?

Responses to the research questions supported the alignment of academic readiness and post-secondary opportunities for disenfranchised youth.

Theoretical Framework

This research study explored staff and leadership views on AE's responsibility in preparing students for post-secondary choice and examined educator belief systems which may influence student behavior, thought processes, and academic planning. This research was guided by the educational ideology developed by Knowles which focused on strategies to effectively engage adult learners: self-perception, personal learning experiences and ownership, academic motivation, and practical applications (Lee, 1998). Knowles theorized that these principles helped support adult learning and improved instructional planning, engagement, and methods to bridge educational deficiencies. According to Knowles et al. (2005) Knowles' 1970 theory on adult learning concepts noted that adults need different pedagogical approaches than those for young students,

and these differences impacted instruction for students attending traditional and AE schools.

According to Harper and Ross (2011), the exploration of adult learning theory provided insight into teacher learned behavior related to expectations and readiness. Kim and Taylor (2008), in their article on AE, maintained that the study of staff beliefs in AE helped educators decide whether there is a need to rethink AE as a credit retrieval process or instead focus on supporting youth toward post-secondary readiness. In an article by Lemley et al. (2014) on learning environments for the 21st century, the authors noted the learning environments for AE students improved if staff perceptions and motivations were examined for their impact on student readiness and student goals.

Significance of the Study

Educators recognize the lost potential and long-term economic loss of disenfranchised youth if a post-secondary choice is not provided. The Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) notes a significantly reduced economic future for individuals without post-secondary attainment, a difference in weekly earnings of roughly \$900 versus \$1200 (BLS, 2018). Researching the post-secondary readiness of disenfranchised students attending alternative high schools provided an understanding on the ways educators engage in conversations which address students' future needs, self-worth, and personal fulfillment. This research may help educators identify strategies which would aid in developing a deeper understanding of disenfranchised youth and effective ways to prepare them for post-secondary choices. Lemley et al. (2014) asserted that researched approaches supported improved instruction and identified the need for additional resources, thus alleviating the barriers most disenfranchised youth face.

Definition of Key Terms

Access. Defined as high-quality learning experiences and resources (Horsford & Powell, 2016).

Alternative Education. It is defined by Washington State as non-traditional education, which provides an opportunity for students to have their educational needs met outside a traditional educational setting (Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2015).

Disenfranchised youth. Families or students living below the governmentmandated poverty line (Domina, 2009).

Readiness. The student's ability to enroll and succeed in post-secondary education or job training without remediation (Convertino & Graboski-Bauer, 2018).

Teacher Commitment. The energy and willingness of staff to work toward a school improvement process (Ibrahim et al., 2014).

Post-secondary choice. The offering, of course, pre-requisites to prepare students for higher levels of rigor (Flores & Gomez, 2011).

Teacher mindset. Teacher beliefs and attitudes and the relationship to students' instruction (Reyes & Garcia, 2014).

Phenomenology. A qualitative study design, which explores shared experiences to gain understanding (Moustakas, 1994).

School culture. A set of beliefs, attitudes, and core values which define the school operations (Roach & Kratochwill, 2004).

Limitations

The limitations of this study concerned investigative validity since the researcher is the primary instrument for gathering data, and the researcher's familiarity with the topic could demonstrate subconscious bias through behaviors, attitudes, or responses. To counteract this possibility, other educators ensured that the data aligned with the responses provided by the participants (Onwuegbuzie & Leech, 2006). However, due to the physical restrictions for this research, the findings may not directly apply to other alternative programs, and the results of this research may not necessarily generalize to other subjects, locations, or future periods of time (Punch, 2006).

Delimitations

The delimitation boundaries for this qualitative study are tied to the identification of participants and access to specific alternative high school programs. The proposed research was conducted in two alternative schools in one district, and due to the limited access to participants working with disenfranchised students, the findings may not directly apply to other alternative programs.

Summary

For students from disenfranchised backgrounds, the environmental and educational barriers to post-secondary opportunities can be insurmountable. The lack of post-secondary access and choice contributes to the disparities in college attendance and post-secondary job attainment. Prior studies have identified the importance of postsecondary access; however, further research into the relationship of school preparation and college access is needed to understand effective program enhancement and success in serving disenfranchised youth (Pitre & Pitre, 2009). While there have been studies into the achievement of AE students, there is a need to explore student readiness and support in AE settings servicing disenfranchised youth. There is a need for research which examines the relationship between readiness and perception in AE settings (Lemley et al., 2014). In Chapter 2, the researcher highlighted the instructional limits of AE settings to prepare disenfranchised youth for post-secondary options.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

Kim and Taylor's (2008) research on whether AE is beneficial or helpful in breaking the cycle of educational inequality found that AE schools were predominantly located in urban districts with high populations of marginalized students. This environment often contributed to the creation and maintenance of stigmatizing the potential abilities of the students. The authors noted the strategic placement of AE schools in these urban districts and found a negative perception attached to their environment. The perception of low-income, high minority, urban neighborhoods, and the students who attended AE schools often allowed educators to think adversely of the students. This view limited critical elements such as support and a rigorous curriculum curbing paths to student success and readiness for post-secondary work. In addition to teacher perception, AE student success had been measured through the traditional criteria of standardized tests, improved grades, credit attainment, and graduation rates rather than the potential and ambitions of disenfranchised youth in continuing toward post-secondary opportunities.

This measurement of student success was further illustrated with over 45,000 students in 2014-2015 either attending public or private alternative schools in Washington State, and according to the Washington State Office of Public Instruction, achieving a graduation rate ranging from 42% to 68%. However, reasons for the low percentages and data on preparation or readiness for graduation were not readily available (Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2015).

In an article on student outcomes and aspirations, Means et al. (2016) found that school environment played an important role in guiding students toward college access and corresponded to adult mindset, academic readiness, and adult beliefs supporting student goals. The literature review of this study explored AE school readiness in preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary work and the ways in which the beliefs of leaders and teachers influenced readiness outcomes. This research examined how these elements affected disenfranchised students' abilities to access post-secondary opportunities.

Alternative Education

The rationale for AE began in the late 1950's and 1960's during the height of the Civil Rights movement and general dissatisfaction with traditional school settings. Dialogues resulted in the 1965 Elementary and Secondary Education Act which supported federal funding for alternative learning settings for struggling youth (Kim & Taylor, 2008). The AE approach was designed to transform the educational experiences of disenfranchised students by re-engaging them in the academic process and supporting their career goals to become contributing community members. In an article describing multiple facets of AE, Lange & Sletten (2002) described three characteristics of AE schools which formed what is meant by an alternative learning setting. The first represented readiness and specific program offerings designed to attract students with a desire to pursue a particular program. Models of AE in this category were considered "magnet" or "charter schools," job-readiness focused to provide support for dropout prevention. The second type was designed for remediation of behavior or academics, commonly described as a "last chance" for students who struggled in traditional educational settings. The programs focused on supporting students with behavioral issues, and typically students attended for a set amount of time. The third AE model was based on addressing the social-emotional needs of students or students with disabilities. The programs utilized a therapeutic approach and offered a less rigorous curriculum. All three models were meant to offer opportunities for students to attain self-fulfillment and a quality education. And although these programs were well-intentioned, a major path to self-fulfillment and quality education was only achieved through access to good AE schools with effective and ample resources to ensure student readiness for postsecondary.

In an article by Bragg and Durham (2012) on educational access and equity, the authors maintained that access and equity affected post-secondary completion and were considered an important mechanism for disenfranchised student success. They noted that many students in traditional settings disconnected from the learning process and put aside their aspirations, leading to a lack of educational preparation. This detachment created a persistent gap in post-secondary enrollment and completion between students in traditional settings and students attending AE schools. Aron (2006) studied this lack of educational preparation and lack of rigor in many AE programs and identified limited school and staff accountability for youth academic preparation. Wisner and Starzee (2015) in their article on mindfulness in an AE setting, suggested that the persistent discrepancy in college attendance for disenfranchised youth was not attached to students' expectations for attending college, but whether access and preparation were offered and available in their school. They further stated that the low expectations of educators for AE students, coupled with the lack of preparation for high stakes college entrance tests, undermined students' abilities to gain post-secondary admission.

The effectiveness of AE schools in the readiness of students for post-secondary was discussed in Lange & Sletten (2002) in their article on AE. The authors synthesized information from the 1960's to 2002 and examined the effectiveness of alternative schools and their role in improving outcomes for youth. They concluded that although AE education was intended to support students who did not do well in traditional education, there was little evidence that the AE school curriculum and goals truly were relevant and effectively supported academic readiness needed for disenfranchised students to re-engage academically.

Kennedy-Lewis (2015) found several AE schools neglected to uphold standards, allocate adequate educational resources, or support students for readiness in obtaining post-secondary opportunities. In their article on alternative education, it was determined that AE schools were often a second chance for disenfranchised youth but failed to embed responsible systems to adequately measure their success. The research discovered little evidence on effective strategies or resources for preventing disenfranchised youth from dropping out of school, further arguing the need to increase support to eliminate the barriers which impacted academic readiness. A study by Welton and Williams (2015) discussed ways teaching methodology, curriculum, standards, and resources in AE schools often differed substantially from affluent or traditional high schools, and how these disparities led to overall inequalities and negative impact.

Hemmer et al. (2012) examined accountability policies for AE schools and determined that AE was responsible for ensuring access and opportunity for all students regardless of where they live. The authors identified the lack of accountability for educators in AE schools and maintained that AE had the responsibility to reduce the gap

21

between non-minority and minority student access to quality education. Traditional and affluent schools emphasized a college culture saturated with resources, personnel to help eliminate barriers, and collaborations that consistently focused on supporting students' academic readiness and success. A strategy proposed by the authors involved the use of creative ways to establish beliefs, motivation, and positive perceptions for disenfranchised youth. The researchers found that emphasis in AE schools communicated an imperfect culture where teachers anticipated low potential based on negative beliefs of poor abilities and behavior, rather than student aspirations. In an article on AE responsibility, Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed the inadequate accountability system in place for AE schools which were often structured around compliance and not academic readiness. Mills and McGregor (2016) discussed the need for AE schools to change their image to a unique education with a curriculum and content delivery that supported the needs of its diverse student body.

Disenfranchised Youth and Readiness

Disenfranchised youth face additional barriers in addressing the area of postsecondary readiness. In an article by Butterworth-Heinemann et al. (2016) on AE and student voices, it was noted that disenfranchised youth expressed a sense of disadvantage, marginalization, and isolation from education but did possess a desire to belong. Disenfranchised youth often felt ignored by the educational system with no real awareness of post-secondary readiness, thus affirming the need for these students to receive a quality education and academic opportunities for post-secondary work. Lange and Sletten (2002), in their synthesis of AE, discussed the student population of AE schools and the limited curriculum offerings. They found that most students who were considered disruptive or needing remedial supports were sent to AE schools lacking in poor academic preparation, and these students were increasingly from disenfranchised backgrounds.

Several studies of AE schools acknowledged personal and academic barriers disenfranchised students face while attending school. The personal barriers included low income, poor attendance, and disengagement. The academic obstacles included the lack of academic readiness and support needed to move forward to post-secondary readiness. In an article on equity in college and career readiness, Castro (2013) argued that readiness needed to be addressed to decrease the inequity in the educational level of disenfranchised youth preparation. He noted two major changes were needed: one was to increase the educational equity of disenfranchised youth through educational practices; and the second was to measure academic readiness by broadening its definition through the use of rubrics.

In an article by Aron (2016), it was noted that youth attending AE schools were led to focus on low-level employment, with a basic certificate and GED completion as their primary goals. There was little emphasis on academic skills for post-secondary options. In an article on the achievements of marginalized youth, Pitre and Pitre (2009) underscored the benefit of underrepresented youth being held to high standards and attending college as a means to educational and economic equity. Higher education resulted in decreasing the segregation and disparities in disenfranchised communities.

In a study conducted by Mills and McGregor (2016), the authors asserted the responsibility of AE schools was to offer a pathway to future opportunities and provide an education different but not inferior. They asserted the need for staff to operate with a

rich curriculum and a high level of pedagogy to ensure meaningful educational experiences for AE youth. They found disenfranchised students were successful in an alternative setting that supported the development of authentic relationships, educational training, and employment.

Horsford and Powell (2016) examined the role of traditional education in the identification of disenfranchised youth and noted school climates in AE schools were a contributing factor to poor readiness when adults lacked effective academic instruction and inadequate resources. The authors concluded that schools which engaged in eliciting respect and supporting collaboration of students and staff in the learning process, helped students succeed.

Palaiologou and Male (2016), in their article on urban secondary schools and poverty, reported the need for disenfranchised students to be provided with an environment that highlighted expectations of success, hope, and belief in themselves. The lack of academic standards and guidance for AE students toward attainment and matriculation negatively impacted their own success and that of their society. Although they noted that while school culture and climate in alternative school settings was designed to re-engage students in the educational process and impact a sense of belonging, their findings did not address how access was provided to these students for post-secondary.

In their research on school reform and accountability, Welton and Williams (2015) discussed three elements associated with disenfranchised students and a collegeready culture: preparedness, readiness, and eligibility. They ascertained that relationships had a major influence on learning, but teacher skepticism regarding student abilities impacted the development of strong relationships and contributed to the failure of a culture which encouraged college. Educators' negative assessments of students and institutional inequities allowed alternative schools to lower standards and thus not be held accountable for poor student preparation, lack of readiness, and ineligibility for post-secondary work.

Increasing academic opportunities for disenfranchised youth improved the outcomes of their own lives and that of their communities. Hemmer et al. (2012) noted youth from disenfranchised environments who gained educational access could shift negative perspectives associated with their education by achieving successful goals and gaining support as contributing members of society.

Post-secondary Access and Readiness

Braggs and Durham (2012) emphasized the importance of access and equity to college completion. They discussed the differences that existed between AE schools and many traditional schools including sufficient resources. They maintained that access alone was not enough for AE student success, but resources to support student academics were essential. Resource equity for AE students must be addressed, so students have the tools for post-secondary readiness and successful completion.

Braggs and Durham (2012) identified a persistent gap in disenfranchised youth attending college, although there was no notable gap in the number of students expressing a desire to attend college. They determined the problem was connected to inadequate student preparation and a lack of resources. Cholewa et al. (2016) discussed this gap in an article on the impact of school counselors for underrepresented students. They noted 31% more upper-income youth enrolled in college compared to disenfranchised youth, and

White students enrolled in 62% of all undergraduate programs while Black and Hispanic students confined themselves to 12% to 15% of programs. This enrollment disparity suggested the need to better prepare AE students for the transition to the post-secondary curriculum through better counseling and standards (Bragg &Durham, 2012).

Bryan et al. (2017) noted high school students identified attending college as a natural progression after high school. Their aspirations and goals spoke to access, preparation, resources, and belief in their own personal fulfillment. Providing disenfranchised youth with essential educational tools shifted the negative perception associated with AE education and increased student opportunities to become contributing members of society.

In an article on student aspiration and college access, Means et al. (2016) suggested the school environment played a role in guiding students toward college access and readiness with adults who supported their college aspirations. In an article on personal transformation of youth attending an AE school, Wisner and Starzee (2015) observed how disenfranchised youth harbored feelings of alienation from post-secondary readiness and how this negative state of mind contributed to the persistent gap in their college attendance. Cooper and Davis (2015), in their research on disenfranchised youth, assessed how academic and emotional support influenced a student to pursue opportunities, allowing them to dream and aspire toward personal career goals. Griffin and Allen (2006) maintained that the lower rates of college enrollment of disenfranchised youth indicated barriers such as fewer school resources, fewer or no counselors, lower standards for student academic performance, and the lack of preparatory courses which impacted access and success. Khalifa (2011), in a study on teacher expectations, discussed how low student self-confidence influenced the expectations and hopes of post-secondary readiness and allowed students to disengage from the learning process in both traditional and AE settings. Bryan et al. (2017) studied the effect of staff expectations and beliefs on students from disenfranchised areas and the limited supports provided to assist students in accessing higher education. The authors found that increasing the supports for students attending alternative schools helped eliminate barriers and improved student opportunities to access post-secondary options. Encouragement and assistance deepened students' views in seeing education as meaningful for their role in mainstream society. The act of promoting college access for disenfranchised students required all educators to plan and advocate for them. Students indicated that positive reassurance and support were needed to influence their level of engagement in accessing post-secondary readiness (Cholewa et al., 2016).

Leadership Skills and Mindset

In AE schools, teachers identified leadership performance as an essential factor for success when working with students (Reyes & Garcia, 2014). In an article on social justice and leadership, Diem and Carpenter (2012) discussed the inequities facing disenfranchised youth in education and the critical role leadership had in facilitating and engaging in social justice conversations of race and rigor. A positive leadership style in an alternative school setting supported and guided students to college readiness. Leadership that focused on connections between students and staff inspired a belief in student abilities and was a tenet of transformational leadership. In an article on the most important leadership theories, Malos (2012) discussed leadership styles designed to motivate and inspire staff and students to fulfill their potential through knowledge of their personal strengths and goals. Transformational leadership and staff motivation were linked to teacher commitment and the importance of the leader's role in developing future administrators, addressing and identifying teacher attitudes, and assuring successful student outcomes (Ibrahim et al., 2014). Transformational leadership and its effect on the school environment supported the identification and motivation of studying alternative schools' roles in providing post-secondary readiness for disenfranchised students in the communities they serve (Means et al., 2016).

Leadership in the 21st century has a responsibility to support disenfranchised youth in readiness for post-secondary, noted in an article by Jean-Marie (2008). The author maintained that leadership must create a positive educational experience and guide teacher practices in differentiating the educational needs of all youth. Teacher attitudes toward student learning and student outcomes directly correlated to teacher influence in guiding students toward post-secondary readiness and instructional commitment. Convertino and Grabowski-Bauer (2018) in their article on college readiness and beliefs of leadership, contended that leadership viewpoints limited or increased the belief that all students be made ready for post-secondary opportunities and identified a clear correlation between leadership, instruction, and readiness for post-secondary opportunities.

In an article by Ibrahim et al. (2014), the authors discussed the influence leadership had on staff commitment. They determined a link between staff motivation and transformational leadership in developing school leaders, addressing and identifying teacher attitudes, and ensuring student outcomes. A teacher's attitude toward student learning and student outcomes directly correlated to teacher influence in guiding students toward post-secondary readiness and instructional commitment. In the article by Garcia-Morales et al. (2008) the authors evaluated transformational leadership's influence on teacher practices and determined that the transformational leadership style supported the instructional motivation needed for teachers to shift their mindset to curriculum that met the educational needs of disenfranchised students and helped them realize their selfworth.

Teacher Mindset and Adult Education

It is not only necessary to change the mindset of teachers from negative to positive, but the mindset of AE students must also be an intentional shift from disengaged to engaged. The educational needs of disenfranchised youth correlated to those of adults and the research conducted by Knowles et al. (2005) on adult learners. The authors discussed how educators must shift to educational outcomes shown to be effective strategies for supporting student success.

The theory on adult learners explored the process of how adults learned and the effectiveness of an andragogical approach rather than a pedagogical one. Knowles acknowledged that adults learned in different ways from children and used the word andragogy to refer to the education of adult learners rather than pedagogy. In an article on the adult learner and building foundations, Lee (1998) identified effective strategies for adult learning: the curriculum must address the adults' psychological need to be self-directing in their learning; the learners must be provided opportunities to use prior knowledge as the basis for their new learning; there must be appropriate time for the learners to reflect on the information; the students must be ready to receive the learning

and see its usefulness; the learning must be beneficial with a purpose; and opportunities for external growth must be provided.

These identified tactics afforded conditions to explore and examine the educational programs in AE schools and study teacher commitment and mindset. Commitment referred to the energy and willingness of the staff to pledge themselves to the school and the improvement of processes which impact youth. The teacher mindset referred to the personal beliefs and attitudes of a teacher and how these beliefs related to students instructionally (Reyes & Garcia, 2014). In an article by Flores and Gomez (2011) on strategies for increased advance placement of disenfranchised students, the authors encouraged a needed paradigm shift which gave disenfranchised students access to a rigorous curriculum with teachers willing and able to develop higher expectations. The authors recommended that determined staff must address the barriers for students and shift their thinking from viewing students as unmotivated to seeing them as successful learners. Strategies for adult learners and applicable course pre-requisites would prepare students for higher standards and lead to a reduction in the achievement disparities for AE students.

Instructional commitment examined effective pedagogy and ways its methodology resulted in successful student outcomes. This charge required teachers to utilize a relevant and purposeful curriculum that increased student engagement and decreased levels of frustration for teachers and students. Increasing teacher commitment to engage students in learning regardless of academic, social, or emotional challenges was a key to addressing the academic needs of disenfranchised students and creating the

30

conditions and support needed for their success (Evans & Combs, 2008; Ibrahim et al., 2014).

Palaiologou and Male (2016) in their article on instructional practices, suggested engaging in and developing academic procedures which demonstrated a genuine belief in students. The strategies contributed to an increased sense of belonging for students and increased their sense of ownership within the community. Creating an environment of support for student academic success that is woven into successful practices that exceed expectations of struggling learners reduced barriers and opened access to post-secondary readiness. Means et al. (2016) found that the school environment played a role in guiding students toward college access and readiness and corresponded with adult mindset and beliefs which supported students and their aspirations for attending college. Teacher attitudes toward student learning and student outcomes directly correlated to teacher influence in guiding students toward post-secondary readiness and instructional commitment.

Perceptions of Disenfranchised Students Readiness

Khalifa (2011) in the study on teacher and leadership behavior, discussed the impact of low teacher and leader expectations on disenfranchised youth, noting low expectations for achievement and lower levels of academic rigor left disenfranchised students unprepared for post-secondary readiness. The leadership and teacher beliefs that some students were not capable of high standards led to a fear of conflict and allowed disenfranchised students to disengage from the learning process, especially in an alternative school setting. For disenfranchised youth, the environmental and educational barriers coupled with negative staff perception could be insurmountable.

The lack of post-secondary access and readiness contributed to the disparities in college attendance and access to post-secondary job attainment. In a study conducted by Mills and McGregor (2016), they affirmed that disenfranchised students did thrive in an alternative setting that developed authentic relationships and included educational training and employment preparation. Students attending alternative schools succeeded in a setting that engaged and elicited respect with both students and staff collaborating in the learning process. This change in focus meant AE schools needed to operate differently but not in an inferior way to traditional education.

Additionally, school staff expectations of students from disenfranchised areas impacted what supports were provided to assist students in accessing higher education (Bryan et al., 2017). Increasing assistance for students attending alternative schools by eliminating the barriers which impacted their opportunities to post-secondary options deepened their views on education as a meaningful and essential element in gaining a role in mainstream society. The low expectations of educators for disenfranchised students, coupled with student lack of preparation, undermined student access (Bragg & Durham, 2012).

According to Ward et al. (2013), in their article on increased educational attainment of urban youth, the lack of poor academic performance of disenfranchised students negatively impacted student ability to effectively transition to employment and affected their skill development. Alternative school settings commonly dealt with low student engagement and teacher deficit thinking. In the article on teacher and leader performance, Khalifa (2011) stated that leadership and teacher behavior affected student achievement and many educational leaders were ill prepared for understanding the most successful ways to educate disenfranchised students. This lack of knowledge resulted in a failure to develop differentiated programming for post-secondary preparation.

According to Flores and Gomez (2011) in their article on academic readiness and strategies for increasing participation of underrepresented youth, characterizations of disenfranchised youth as unmotivated was damaging to providing readiness for postsecondary preparation. Knowledgeable leadership, teacher positivity, and practical strategies were effective tools for increasing AE student academic expectations and gave students a personal sense of purpose.

Conclusions and Findings

Prior studies have identified the importance of post-secondary access for disenfranchised students; however, further research into the relationship of school preparation and post-secondary readiness is needed to examine the approach for program enhancement and effectiveness in serving disenfranchised youth (Pitre & Pitre, 2009). Mills and McGregor (2016) in their research on AE, concluded that although alternative schools have been studied, research that examined readiness to post-secondary opportunities for disenfranchised youth and the perceptions of those guiding their education was limited. They found that the longitudinal research on the successful facilitation of alternative schools leading students to post-secondary access and readiness was inadequate.

Lemley et al. (2014) suggested exploring alternative school programs and the preparation of students for post-secondary. They believed that studying areas of programmatic change would identify elements for increasing post-secondary readiness and access for students in AE programs. The examination into whether disenfranchised

youth attending alternative high schools lacked preparation, readiness, and access would provide educators an opportunity to engage in conversations to address AE students' needs during and after high school. Investigation into academic standards would provide disenfranchised youth opportunities to see themselves as individuals who matter and would improve the opportunities for change.

Furthermore, Bryan et al. (2017) ascertained that while school culture and climate in alternative school settings was designed to re-engage students in the educational process and impact a sense of belonging, findings did not address how access was being provided to these students for post-secondary readiness. Kim and Taylor (2008) discussed the limited data on the effectiveness of AE and educators' ability to support student readiness toward post-secondary readiness. Means et al. (2016) pointed out the need for additional research and observation to determine the impact of the role of a school environment in impeding or facilitating college access.

Previous research also suggested additional study was needed to determine the role beliefs and perceptions played in deciding ways post-secondary readiness was communicated to underrepresented students. Convertino and Graboski-Bauer (2018) identified a gap in the research which explored the role leadership played in college readiness for underrepresented students and the responsibility of AE schools in student preparation. Research also showed that communication to AE students concerning racism, diversity, and restorative justice was greatly lacking and discussions between staff and students on these subjects was essential in post-secondary preparation.

The National Alternative Education Association (NAEA), aware of the lack of research and acknowledgement of racism in education and alternative schools, published

their Statement on Anti-Racism in 2018 which addressed anti-racism, diversity, and inclusion. It called for "Transformative alternative education to empower learners to see the social world differently and through an ethical and diversity lens" (NAEA, 2018). Following the lead of the NAEA, numerous school districts called for transformative educational steps to be taken to counter racism within the educational system. These steps included: initiation of education and change among educational leaders, establishment of restorative justice, involvement of students in leading anti-racism efforts, and engagement of parents in conversations on race.

Summary

The attainment of post-secondary opportunities and the limited research on AE programs for youth failing in traditional settings was identified in the literature review. Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed the need for better school accountability and support in the readiness of disenfranchised youth to access post-secondary opportunities. The review of the literature in this chapter identified the correlation between readiness, adult expectations, and AE responsibility to ensure prospects for post-secondary work. These prior research studies also identified the need to uncover ways adult perceptions impacted student educational readiness. Chapter 3 will discuss the use of a phenomenological approach to explore the views of educators and the ways their insights shaped the post-secondary readiness outcomes for disenfranchised youth.

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

This qualitative phenomenological study of participant experiences helped the researcher understand occurrences and perceptions which influenced participant actions (Arminio & Hultgren, 2002). Phenomenology provided insight into the participants' world to construct meaning and further the discussion on the needs of disenfranchised students to access post-secondary readiness (Wilde et al., 2015). The experiences of AE staff gave insight into the needs of alternative schools to encourage student post-secondary readiness.

Phenomenology used key questions and an inquiry process which helped guide the study:

- How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness?
- How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?
- How does the lack of student preparation limit post-secondary options for disenfranchised students?

These questions were designed to explore, uncover, and gain an understanding of the impact made by educators working in AE schools and their effect on academic readiness for disenfranchised youth post-secondary opportunities. The research used the questions to uncover the views of educators in alternative school settings and their belief in post-secondary readiness for disenfranchised youth.

The phenomenological approach used essential questions to gather data to align with the research study (Punch, 2006). The method provided insight into the participants' world to construct meaning and further the discussion about the needs of disenfranchised students and their access to post-secondary readiness (Wilde et al., 2015).

Through the grouped responses, participant perceptions, experiences, and adult actions emerged (Budd, 2005). This research incorporated an inquiry-based questionnaire to gather the data to explore the beliefs, perceptions, and actions of educators working with disenfranchised students in an AE school. Through exploring the conscious behaviors of educators, their intentionality and impact on AE students was examined. The phenomenological approach enabled researcher investigation and allowed for reflection on participant perceived ideas and experiences (Budd, 2005).

Research Method

Qualitative methodology was chosen over quantitative and mixed methods because of the appropriateness of the research design. The qualitative methodology of phenomenology lent itself to the research design, the instruments used, the focus of the research questions, and the study scope and size. A quantitative research study was not chosen as it utilizes descriptive and control variables which did not align with this study's scope (Creswell, 2014).

The phenomenological study of the experiences of participants helped the researcher understand participants' perceptions and ways their perceptions affected their actions (Arminio & Hultgren, 2002). The research results identified the shared experiences of both administrators and teachers and provided an understanding of this specific group of AE educators and leaders. The process allowed the researcher to gather historical information from the participants on-site and use additional data in the form of a questionnaire relevant to the research study (Patton, 2015; Punch, 2006). The

exploration of everyday occurrences and experiences helped identify and uncover shared characteristics and trends (Moustakas, 1994).

The responses to the interview questions were written verbatim and recorded. After the interview process was completed, participant responses were collected and examined for similarities. The data provided a context to interpret and analyze the collective experiences and gain insight into the decision-making processes related to disenfranchised youth and post-secondary readiness (Patton, 2015). The researcher determined the trends in the data and formulated any conclusions attached to the participant views and impact on post-secondary readiness for disenfranchised youth (Broussard, 2006; Ma, 2015).

The focus of the study was to explain the beliefs, perceptions, and actions of educators working with disenfranchised students in an AE school. It allowed the educators an opportunity for personal reflection based on their perceptions, derived meaning from their interactions, and identified their past and present experiences. It provided time for participants to think about their instructional practices and decision-making strategies which impacted disenfranchised youth (Budd, 2005). Through exploring the conscious actions of educators, intentionality and impact was uncovered. The experiences of staff and leaders were constructed into common themes and provided relevance for extending the conversation on the needs of AE schools and ways to support and encourage student post-secondary readiness (Moustakas, 1994).

Research Design

This study used a qualitative process complemented by a phenomenological research design. In searching through the various qualitative study methodologies, several

38

were considered, but upon further inquiry, involved elements outside the scope of this study. Factors such as a defined period of time, multiple stages for data collection, the incorporation of quantitative methodologies, and the embedding of the researcher's own learning were not suitable (Creswell, 2009; Patton 2015). It was decided that the developed research questions aligned well with a phenomenological research design that best revealed the participant experiences, beliefs, and perceptions. The goal of this research was to derive some understanding of AE schools and explore the significance of participant views (Creswell, 2009; Patton, 2015).

A closed-ended interview was developed with 8 to 12 participants. In phenomenological research, it is encouraged to have 10 to 15 participants to allow the researcher to clearly articulate questions and increase research validity (Vagle, 2018). The participants were school administrators and teachers from two different alternative schools. One participating AE school served a diverse population of students with a graduation rate of over 80%, and the second participating school identified a graduation rate lower than 80%. Both schools were in the Seattle School district and served a diverse population of 50% or above. Both schools had the state AE designation and served fewer than 350 students.

The questions asked of the participants included the following:

- Do you feel the school program is designed to prepare students for postsecondary options?
- How would you define post-secondary readiness?
- What is attractive about working with this population?
- What do you feel is your main instructional responsibility in preparing

The interview questions elicited specific opinions and experiences related to the instructional needs of students attending AE schools and the level of responsibility the participants believed they shared to provide student access to post-secondary readiness. To increase the validity of the study, the responses were recorded along with written notes to ensure accuracy (Punch, 2006). The gathered data were transcribed, coded, and sub-coded into categories and guided the process for establishing themes and trends.

Instruments

Since this researcher was the main instrument, it was important to pay attention to the credibility, dependability, and transferability of the data (Chenail, 2011; Cope, 2014). Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was needed to allow participation in the study, and not put participants at risk in any way. Bias is also considered in research and can impact the study if there is a question about the mental state of the researcher, the consistency of the questions, or the use of inappropriate questioning techniques. To safeguard against any bias, the questions were consistent, and appropriate questioning techniques were used (Evans & Combs, 2008).

This researcher took steps to ensure the interview questions were conducted in the same manner with each participant eliminating questions that could be considered ambiguous. The researcher developed protocols for the participants to increase the validity of the research and reduce potential bias. Additionally, to mitigate the possibility of bias, this researcher maintained a reflective journal with notes to bracket perceptions and address subjectivity. Establishing protocols for the participants in the study strengthened the validity of the research and the study's trustworthiness. These

precautions increased the study's integrity, validity, and rigor (Chenail, 2011). This process was important when analyzing the findings of the study and determining the study's meaning in additional settings (Cope, 2014).

In exploring the limitations of a qualitative study, it is important to remember that qualitative studies may have a potential for bias by the size of the sample and ways the researcher describes the information in the observations (Frisch & Huppenbauer, 2014). For this reason, the closed-ended interviews consisted of limited responses and required participant specificity to provide validity (McLaughlin et al., 2013).

The closed-ended interviews used a writing protocol to provide consistency and prevent deviation from the questions. This written protocol supported a process to bracket and code the responses based on the beliefs and experiences of the participants. For the research study, two AE schools were used with voluntary participation with participant control to discontinue upon request. Participation included confirmation of current educational assignment related to AE schools, acknowledgment, acceptance to participate, and agreement to participation conditions.

Population and Sample

One of the significant benefits of purposeful sampling in qualitative research design is in credibility sampling, a technique that provides a collection of the data in a systematic process. While purposeful random sampling is small, it is designed to provide insight into a specific area of study with the intent of increasing research in that area. Using purposeful random sampling offered insight into 15 or fewer participants and increased credibility while reducing bias. This is especially important when the sample size is small, and the area of focus is larger than the researcher's access, such as the exploration of readiness of disenfranchised youth in AE.

Minimum sample size for volunteer participants included teachers and staff who worked in an AE school located in the Seattle area for a minimum of two years. Their content area of expertise included math, language arts, science, and counseling. Administrators participating in the study needed a minimum of two years leadership experience. Instructional assistants were included provided they had a key role in supporting the instructional programs of the AE schools. Once participants were chosen, their personal information was categorized according to their experience (Creswell, 2014; Patton 2015).

The interview questionnaire was designed to uncover a correlation to beliefs, experiences, and expectations of academic readiness. The interview questions guided the study to understand adult experiences and perceptions which impacted instructional beliefs specifically concerning disenfranchised youth attending the two AE schools. Participant responses were written verbatim and recorded to ensure accuracy. The interviews used a writing protocol to provide consistency and prevent deviation. This process allowed the answers to be reviewed verbatim and aligned to the research questions. The responses supplied clarification and identification of themes and categories needed for the coding process. The written protocol supported coding the responses based on the beliefs and experiences of the participants.

Participants

The school communities were selected based on the level of socioeconomics and involved all genders teaching in an alternative program in the Seattle area. Identified schools were either struggling or successful in addressing the diverse needs of students, but the criteria for participation was based on several characteristics: the percentage of free and reduced meals, student population, and levels of diversity including background, lifestyle, and ethnicity.

One alternative school resided in an urban district of Seattle which has a 50% non-white student population with over 50% of students eligible for free or reduced meals. The school is demographically identified as a low socioeconomic area within the Seattle school district. The second school has fewer than 50% of its students eligible for free or reduced meals and under 50% students of color. This school is demographically identified as higher socioeconomically and located in a middle-class area. Both schools align with the criteria of serving disenfranchised learners, and the contrast between schools helped determine whether the study would have meaning in additional settings (Cope, 2014).

After the two schools were identified, the administration of each school chose five to eight staff members to be approached for participation in the study. This process was repeated until ten to twelve participants were secured. The final participants included 12 staff members from the two identified alternative schools with an average of two or more years of instruction in an AE school. The participants had a minimum of two years working with disenfranchised youth. Race and ethnicity of the participants was not considered for participation; however, all were required to have Washington State approved teacher certification. This study size aligned to purposeful random sampling, which is small, but designed to provide insight into a specific area of study with the intent of increasing research in the area of focus (Patton, 2015).

Each identified participant was sent an email and asked to acknowledge his or her interest and agreement to join in the study. Within the email, a consent form (see Appendix A) was attached outlining the interview process. Once the form was signed and returned, the participant was offered various interview times and access to the study's questions prior to the interview (see Appendix B). Participants completed a consent form before taking part in the interview. The consent form gathered preliminary information to ensure they met the identified criteria. Participation included confirmation of current educational assignment related to AE schools, acknowledgment, and acceptance to take part. The consent form allowed participants to choose either an in-person interview or one by phone. If the desired number of participants was not reached as planned, the interviewees could help gather additional volunteers to support "snowball sampling," which is described as utilizing contacts already made who can refer the researcher to other people who could potentially participate in or contribute to the study (Patton, 2015).

An initial pilot to support validity of the interview questions was developed and field-tested with several volunteers who worked within the area of study. Once the validation process was completed, the closed-ended interviews were scheduled, and participants were given designated times and allowed to choose the location.

Human Study Ethical Considerations

In qualitative research, the researcher is seen as the main instrument for the data collection. This gathering is done through a closed-ended interview developed with openended questions. In this study, participants were interviewed using questions designed to employ writing protocols, a designated timeline, and readiness on location and time. Before conducting the interviews, permissions were acquired from the district and participants (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012).

City University in Seattle provided in-depth and specific training designed to protect the researcher, participants, and cooperating district used in the study. The training outlined procedures and documentation concerning confidentiality, unforeseen risk, benefits, and the process for withdrawing from the study.

Qualitative studies can be impacted based on the sample size and whether the researcher identified any confidential information. This study posed no risk to participants and did not include any identifiable information (Frisch & Huppenbauer, 2014). Data and documentation collected for the study were required to be retained for five years. After this required time, the information will be destroyed.

Data Analysis Methods

The research qualitative data was gathered in-person during closed-ended interviews using audio recording for accuracy. Once the interviews were completed, the information was coded and analyzed into bracketed themes and patterns. The coding was then categorized based on the words, terms, themes, or trends that emerged (Adams et al., 2007), and a computer-assisted qualitative data analysis software program (CAQDAS) was used to increase its reliability and categorize the information into sub-codes, codes, and themes so the primary elements of the study could be revealed (Kawulich, 2017; Patton, 2015).

The data analysis and interpretation identified categories and themes of the established practices of teachers and administrators and the views and beliefs of participant experiences. The qualitative approach distinguished domains, including subthemes to provide additional insight into understanding participant occurrences (Broussard, 2006; Ma, 2015), and provided specificity and meaning of personal perceptions and individual actions (Budd, 2005).

This deductive approach provided the researcher with an avenue for ascertaining themes without preconceived ideas, thus supporting the elimination of any bias and increasing the trustworthiness of the study. The deductive approach supported the theoretical framework briefly described in Chapter 1. The coding process of analyzing data and classifying sub-codes and codes was used to identify patterns and create themes to make meaning and understand the data (Kawulich, 2017). This process was important for analyzing the findings of the study and determining whether the study could be applied to additional settings (Cope, 2014).

Limitations

Phenomenology concerns ideas and a single interpretation of the world which leaves the researcher tasked with ensuring the interpretation of actual participant experiences. It is essential that validity not be tainted by the personal experiences of the researcher who must abstain from making suppositions or speculations related to the data (Moustakas, 1994). The potential limitations of this study could be investigative validity which depends on the ethics of the researcher and the assurance that the data are aligned to the responses provided by the participants. Additionally, since the researcher is the primary instrument for data gathering, researcher bias could occur subconsciously through the researcher's behaviors, attitudes, or familiarity (Onwuegbuzie & Leech, 2006). The limited access to participants working with disenfranchised youth outside the parameters of this research was addressed in the study. Therefore, the findings and the results of this research may not necessarily generalize to other subjects, locations, or future time periods (Punch, 2006).

Delimitations

Delimitation boundaries for the qualitative study are tied to the identification of participants and access to alternative high school programs. The study was conducted in two alternative schools in one district. Due to the limited boundaries for this study, the findings may not directly relate to other AE programs or generalize to other subjects, locations, or future time periods (Punch, 2006).

Summary

In studies that utilize human subjects, the researcher must be aware of potential ethical risks related to bias. Bias comes into play if there is a question about the mental state of the researcher, the consistency of the questions, or inappropriate questioning techniques. These factors could lead to questioning the integrity of the study and determine if it lacks the validity or rigor expected. To reduce this possibility, the procedures and consistency were confirmed and verified by staff not participating in the study (Chenail, 2011).

For students from disenfranchised backgrounds, the environmental and educational barriers to post-secondary readiness can seem insurmountable. The lack of post-secondary access and preparation contributes to the disparities in college attendance, completion, and job attainment. The data collected in this qualitative study should help identify the barriers AE students encounter toward their educational aspirations and contribute to the implementation of effective strategies which reinforce the goal of AE schools to support their students' potential for self-worth, personal fulfillment, and a sense of purpose. The findings in Chapter 4 outline communicated beliefs and teacher experiences which impact disenfranchised youth and their readiness for post-secondary work.

CHAPTER 4: FINDINGS

This chapter describes the qualitative phenomenological findings used to evaluate the lived experiences of educators working in alternative schools in one urban school district. The researcher examined the post-secondary preparation of students from disenfranchised backgrounds to assess whether the AE students were being equipped for post-secondary education. Structured interviews of lived experiences with ten AE educators allowed an evaluation of their on-going work to support and prepare disenfranchised youth for post-secondary options.

This study's goal was to highlight AE educators' understanding of educational preparation as it related to disenfranchised youth and their readiness for post-secondary options. However, due to the varied explanations, the research findings highlighted the broad interpretation of what constitutes readiness for these students and where the responsibility and accountability in preparing them for post-secondary education lies. The following three Research Questions guided this study:

- How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness?
- How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?
- How does the lack of student preparation limit post-secondary for disenfranchised students?

A phenomenological process was used to gather the data and allow the researcher to explore and gain entry into AE educators' conceptual world (Cefai et al., 2015) so as to examine their approach in guiding disenfranchised students toward post-secondary work. Alternative Education schools from one district in Washington State were chosen to participate. Once the AE schools within the district were ascertained, requests were processed through district leadership to obtain permission and help identify ten school leaders for participation. An email was sent to these AE educators asking them to partake in the research with the hope of obtaining the appropriate number of participants.

Of the ten who agreed to join, six were female and four were male. All had teaching experience ranging from four to thirty-four years, with two working as administrators. Through the structured interview questions, the study focused on the educators' experiences and perceptions which impacted their educational beliefs concerning their students. The interview questions elicited specific opinions and practices related to the learning needs of the AE students and the level of responsibility the educators shared in providing academic readiness. Table 4.1 below characterizes the participants' varied educational information. Pseudonyms were used to ensure confidentiality.

Pseudonym	Gender	Years in	AE Teaching
		Education	Experience
Jared	Male	20	20
Linda	Female	6	2
Sue	Female	16	10
Mary	Female	14	10
Ted	Male	34	25
Carol	Female	24	8
John	Male	8	3
Zelda	Female	10	2
Mimi	Female	6	6
Josh	Male	22	1

Table 4.1	Participant	Inform	nation
-----------	-------------	--------	--------

The researcher met with each volunteer educator through an arranged conference call. A consent form which included a synopsis of the study (see Appendices C & D), was sent to each person before interviews began. Volunteers were also provided with confidentiality forms that included their rights and the contact information for the researcher and the Institutional Review Board (IRB) in case questions or issues occurred during the process.

Participants were asked to respond to closed-ended questions during each interview. To ensure accuracy, each interview was recorded to safeguard participant transcript exactitude. Once the interviews were completed, a recorded copy of each interview was sent to a professional transcription service, and all information, questions, interview notes, transcriptions, and consent forms will be retained in a secure file for the prescribed time of five years, after which they will be destroyed.

The next steps involved thoroughly reading each transcript to process the content and create a spreadsheet to support the identification of key phrases. Once these phrases were identified, the coding program for qualitative research, Delve CAQDAS, analyzed the transcripts and organized the phrases into response patterns based on the information from written notes. These patterns were entered into the spreadsheet to link the meanings to conceptual categories and themes, enabling the researcher to refine and fine tune the data (Saldana, 2016).

Three themes emerged from the data analysis: reflective perspectives, positive relationships, and perceived limitations. These themes included the conceptual categories of soft skills, self-advocacy/communication, trust/belief, commitment, passion for

students, collective responsibility, leadership, communication, support/ training

limitations, and lack of preparation.

Table 4.2 represents the key themes and conceptual categories revealed through the data analysis of the participants' lived experiences.

Themes	Conceptual Categories		
Reflective Perspectives	Soft Skills: Building Communication/Self-Advocacy Characteristics of Readiness		
Positive Relationship	Lack of Post- Secondary Readiness Beliefs/Commitment Passion for Students Collective Responsibility Leadership		
Perceived Limitations	Support Limitations/Resources Training Lack of Preparation		

Table 4.2 Themes and Conceptual Categories

Findings

The research findings were based on the participant responses to the research questions (see Appendix B), which were transcribed and reviewed multiple times before being coded for themes and conceptual categories. Data analysis helped clarify the narratives and provided additional credibility to the analysis process. The validity and reliability were supported by allowing several district administrators to ask questions and review identified themes and categories (Creswell, 2018).

Theme 1: Reflective Perspectives

Participant responses provided a diversity of answers concerning the characteristics and readiness for disenfranchised students. Questions linking the definition of readiness and post-secondary options caused the research participants to pause and reflect on the substance of post-secondary readiness and the role it plays in AE schools. The responses brought forth various views on post-secondary readiness and the important characteristics essential to its definition. The conceptual category of soft skills emerged as being extremely important to the activities and expectations of the staff. Soft skills included communication, self-confidence, and self-advocacy, skills needed for engaging successfully in the interactions with others (Azim et al., 2010). Participants discussed the development of soft skills as necessary in readiness and essential for preparing disenfranchised youth for their next steps in life. They discussed readiness and preparedness as more than academics, but as an incorporation of life skills which would enable students to move forward and find their place in society.

Soft Skills/Communication/Self Advocacy

The soft skills of communication and self-advocacy surfaced as critical elements in how the participants viewed and defined readiness. Readiness was seen as more than academic; it was viewed as helping students understand and build life skills while supporting them through the process of developing the next steps. Participants stressed on-going communication, both written and verbal, goal and timeline setting, reflection, and questioning as proficiencies to help students consider resources such as family, finances, and mental health. Participants spoke of contemplation and collaboration as means to succeed not only in post-secondary life but in society. They voiced the need for students to build their confidence by defining what readiness means to them personally and develop self-motivation to hone, practice, and reinforce those skills. By having conversations with students to understand and improve their abilities, they believed disenfranchised students would learn from mistakes and come to rely on their own capacity to complete tasks and communicate, advocate, and build their personal readiness goals. Readiness was not so much about academics but included soft skills that students could nurture and practice in life, not just in academia. Self-knowledge and self-advocacy would prepare them to be successful as adults in post-secondary options and in life. The following are participant quotations concerning readiness and self-confidence:

Teaching them the responsibility of continuing to communicate. From the beginning of the year, these are the goals we made, these are the timelines we set, and, so, at the end of the year, we can reflect on all of that, you know. Teaching them to communicate, readiness is being able to utilize what you've learned – the skills that you have been reinforcing (John).

Can you write? What are the resources that you have that you can draw upon in order to go to college? Do you have a family that supports you? Do you have the financial means that support you, that can support you to go to college? Do you have the wherewithal and the mental health support that can help you to sustain yourself while you're at college? (Jared).

That it's not just about the engagement in academic content, it's about the engagement in life. How are they able to be collaborative? How are they able to communicate, and how are we preparing them to integrate into that socially? (Carol).

The goal is to teach students to advocate for themselves to be able to codeswitch, to understand that they need to be self-motivated in order to be successful academically, right? (Zelda).

They need to know how to ask the questions to get support if they need it. Know how to advocate for themselves. Are they able to learn from mistakes, to make choices within the whole teaching and learning system? (Ted).

Advocacy in asking for help, advocacy in feeling you can say no, the power to expect consent for what they need. They need to learn to advocate; self-advocacy, 100% across the board (Mimi).

Participant responses gave a broad idea of readiness, seeing it as more than confined to academics or post-secondary preparation. Participants saw readiness as meeting the individualized needs of the students, helping them understand and develop the skills which would emphasize communication and self-advocacy to support them throughout their lives. The idea of teaching students to advocate for themselves included developing their own readiness plan and ensuring they had the means to make it happen. The staff saw preparation for students as a personal understanding of their own needs and a plan with goals to make sure those needs would be met. This definition of readiness relies on life-ready and self-motivated abilities with educators there to guide and mentor. Participants defined readiness as preparation for life, not for academi**a**.

Characteristics of Readiness/Post-Secondary

When asked to reflect on whether they and their school support post-secondary readiness of disenfranchised youth, participants said they support it, but kept returning to the importance of soft skills rather than post-secondary academics. Their actions and ideas of readiness focused on the students' abilities to question and think things through rather than concentrate on expectations of academic success. Concrete examples of courses and academic goals were not part of their responses, but race and equality, restorative justice, negotiation, and conflict resolution were topics deemed essential to student preparation. The spotlight was on processes and critical thinking rather than classes. The expectations of the educators targeted the preparation of the disenfranchised students to recognize who they were and where they were in their lives rather than moving them forward to where society thought they should be. The following are personal participant quotations about self-knowledge:

> I think first of college readiness means you can get help when you need it. You know how to ask for help and reach out. I don't always think that college readiness is directly aligned with academic success. Our goal is to help them actualize into self-sustaining, thriving adults (Mary).

I think a lot of times with traditional schools, readiness is often just funneling students into college, and if the student doesn't fit in college, then maybe they funnel into work. So, what we do is sit down with the students and ask them what readiness means to them as individual students and what their goals are as adults in society (Linda).

I would define the post-secondary readiness as providing the opportunity for students to realize their own direction, the ability to come to an educational setting and adapt (Jared).

When they're coming into the school, questions are asked about, can I get into college? What happens after high school? I tell our goal and my belief is that when you graduate, you will have the tools and you will have the understanding to be able to ask questions. To be able to learn from your mistake and be ready for what comes next (Ted).

We teach them how to enter into a conversation and ask for what you need academically. We provide social-emotional readiness (Mimi).

Teachers spent a great deal of time talking with students and building skills which would prepare them for life and not just for academics. Self-questioning and self-knowledge were seen as essential tools for student success.

Lack of Post-Secondary Readiness

One of the key questions in the research asked if a lack of preparation limited the AE students for post-secondary options. Participant responses reflected a level of acknowledgement around the lack of preparedness for post-secondary readiness, confessing how difficult and time-consuming it was to individualize support. Consequently, some courses and programs only involved the basic requirements and standards allowing curriculum without much depth. They also revealed that the school was not set up to support struggling students, so boxes were checked without a standard level of student achievement. The following are quotations from participants reflecting on post-secondary preparedness:

To be very honest with you, I'm not doing a whole lot in terms of preparing kids beyond the basic requirements of my course. Our school is simply not set up to serve the students who are not being successful now. We are not serving everyone particularly well; it's a matter of checking boxes that are pretty abstract for kids (Josh).

We're looking at the individual student, and we already know that that's more difficult. It takes more time. It takes more effort to look at the individual student and say, "What are this student doing and that student? (John)

Teachers admitted their schools were not adequately equipped to deal with students and the many problems, both personal and academic, students dealt with daily.

Post-Secondary Readiness

When asked to define the school's post-secondary readiness, the participants discussed individualized plans and preparation for life. They mentioned few classes and

programs with no allusion to post-secondary curricula. The emphasis was definitely on life skills and supporting students as they moved on to meet their own goals rather than preparing them for post-secondary options. The following are participant quotations which demonstrate how teachers work to see students as individuals with specific needs:

I think that at best, we are preparing the student to have the next steps towards creating that goal for their future (Mimi).

Truly meet them where they are and individualize it. If plan A doesn't work, go to Plan B. You know, it's like, have the conversation. I feel like everything preparatory; is preparing them to engage in academic content and the engagement in life (Carol).

I think that there are some things that we do really well because we're an alternative school, so we're able to have really individualized plans for them (Zelda).

We help facilitate their educational life, to have the support they need to move on to do whatever it is that they want to do. Whether that is college or whether it is something else, whatever else, working with them on what it means to become a really great human being (Jared).

In summary, the participants expressed a desire to prime disenfranchised students for post-secondary options, but their main focus was on the student as an individual who first needed certain soft skills to meet that goal. The staff discussed the importance of communication, self-advocacy, and self-motivation which students must understand and develop so they can achieve their personal goals. There was not an agreed-upon process for working with disenfranchised students and very few resources at the school to help struggling students and staff. Participants recognized the importance of academic readiness for post-secondary options but with few resources and training, and students lacking in self-confidence and self-esteem, it was more important for them to help the students develop as mature adults capable of creating and meeting personal goals, which may not include academics. Participants reflected on how to ready students for life after high school, but they did not voice the idea of readiness being defined as academic preparation.

Theme 2: Relationships

Relationships between educators and AE students emerged as a key theme in developing and accomplishing student goals and success. Participants recognized the difficulty of working with alternative students. They accepted the fact that many students had emotional and psychological problems, so the need to have a passion for working with disenfranchised youth and establishing positive relationships demonstrated their belief in the students' abilities to develop and complete goals. They expressed how critical trust and a commitment to recognizing each student as an individual was to work with students as they struggled to envision their place in society and the path to get them there. Participants were very aware that laboring with disenfranchised youth was more than a job; it was an emotional connection or even a calling. It was a shared collective responsibility with all school staff to support the students as they made their life decisions. The participants knew they were the ones with the power, but they needed to truly listen to the students and give them practical information which they could apply to their daily lives. The following are participant quotations on the need for positive relationships:

It's just this; you can't bottle that, you have the adult in the room who's able to hold the bait in an environment of inclusivity so that voices are heard, and that trust is built (Mimi).

There's just so much about building a relationship with students who come from different backgrounds than myself, going beyond what a textbook. I'm supposed to teach them, but really trying to dig within the student and teach them where they're at rather than where I'm told they should be (Linda).

It's an expectation for teachers to get beyond your subject, to what's real, what's applicable about what you're teaching them? How are they going to apply it, because that's what they're asking? (Carol).

Teachers are quite aware the students come from varied backgrounds and their lives are very different from their own. However, they realize how important it is to understand the students and see them as individuals who need practical, lifelong skills. The teachers demonstrated again and again how committed they are to the students and how important it is to believe they can succeed.

Belief and Commitment

Working with disenfranchised youth requires a deep commitment to service and a belief in the abilities of the students to work toward readiness and next steps. The participants' responses expressed how belief and commitment operate in their day-to-day work and how multi-faceted and challenging the teaching role can be in an AE environment. They recognized that what they were able to provide students instructionally was limited, and the idea of readying them for the next steps was imperfect and demanding. They knew passion was essential, but they also admitted it was often difficult to build trust with students whose backgrounds were so different from theirs and who received negative feedback most of their lives.

Passion for Students

Participants expressed their love/hate emotions working in a school that allowed them to somehow counteract the difficult experiences the AE students faced in traditional settings. These students were invisible to many adults and underserved in their past schools. As a result, their frustration grew and their self-worth plummeted. Participants knew their job included lifting them up, loving them, and giving them at least one adult they could trust and count on. The words of the participants revealed their commitment and fervor for their students and their belief in their futures. The following are personal quotations demonstrating how teachers advocate for the students and see themselves as essential supports:

> You have to be attracted to the kids and the kind of kids that they are. They're going to be quirky or have intense problems. You have to be willing to really love them. There's something about my personality that I think is kind of attracted to those kinds of kids (Jared).

> Many of our kids don't have supports in place for them. Their lives are full of people telling them that they have screwed up one more time. We have to have love for kids and have faith in kids. You hold them accountable and help to believe themselves to be worthy of what they will get with hard work (Sue).

How am I actually like uplifting kids of color and like being a good teacher? I want to catch those students that have slipped through the cracks of their comprehensive high schools. I wanted to put my beliefs and my faith in my career into action with students (Zelda).

Students need to have a trusted adult as an alternative school, actually probably do a better job than comprehensive schools do. Programs don't do anything if kids don't have relationships to guide them through (Sue).

Many students come to the school with no support and with histories of failure and low expectations. The teachers become their supports and their cheerleaders in many ways and strive to be the adult the students can trust.

Collective Responsibility

When asked about their responsibility to educate disenfranchised youth in an AE school, participants reflected on individual responsibility, but also the importance of having a shared responsibility as a school community. They spoke of giving students the tools and opportunities to become independent learners so they could succeed. One educator was very clear that a failure to make ready a student was not the failure of the student, but of the entire school. Preparing the AE students for post-secondary options was a shared responsibility of the entire staff and everyone needed to believe in them and support them. Some of the participants' quotation included the importance of student independence and visualizing a future for themselves:

It's incumbent upon the educator to understand what it is the students are going to need based on what you're seeing. It's giving them the tools to be independent learners so that they're able to continue their education. I'm just the ramp, the ramp for them to take off on, until they can fly on their own (Mimi).

There are a lot of questions about who actually is going to catch them up to for all the years that they've missed. That's my job to help kids see an expanded future for themselves. It's also my job to give them an opportunity (Sue).

I think it's our responsibility to help them grow into the best version of themselves possible (Mary).

My main responsibility is getting my students to a place where they are comfortable working independently, self-advocating, and being good effective readers and writers. A lot of kids that come to us have gotten kicked out for behavior things, issues related to like truancy, unsurprising to many of us. We measure levels of academic success in an inherently biased system. (Zelda).

Our failure to educate them is our failure as a school; it isn't a student's failure (Linda).

It is apparent that teachers feel responsible for the success of their students and realize the difficulty of educating and supporting them. They realize that many have never fitted in traditional schools, and their job is to tailor the conversations and mentoring to the needs of the students.

Leadership

School leadership and its role in the education of AE students was a responsibility to set the tone and standards for the staff. Participants held the leadership accountable for the creation of a shared vision and communicating that vision to the rest of the school. They believed leadership should strive to have all staff collaborate and work together to prepare and educate students. They agreed that leadership must build a community of educators and a culture of belief in students and their abilities. All must work together to ready students for post-secondary options, but the emphasis is not as much on academics as it is on building confidence, self-worth, and independence as learners. The following are quotations from participants and their belief that students come first and all at the school must work together:

I think that it's an outcome, it's a hoped-for outcome of the learning process, but it is not a specific specificity (Carol).

They communicated a standard, around expectations to engage kids. Guidance in helping kids get there is to help them to be deeper thinkers (John).

We are defining readiness all together. I think doing things together as a unit helps us create what we feel is the best way to get students towards readiness (Linda).

It has been communicated that we have high expectations of our students, tailoring things to our students' individual needs. There is no reason why our students can't have the same depth and breadth of experience of educational experience as you would at a comprehensive school. (Zelda).

A shared belief in kids is a great part of leadership. You do your part to support kids. You think about readiness and what leadership communicates as an innovative piece (Sue).

In summary, the views expressed by the participants uncovered the importance of relationship-building with students. Educators in AE schools must deliberately establish communication, trust, confidence, and independence. Staff must have the desire to work with disenfranchised students, understanding their problems, and supporting their personal goals. A positive note surfaced when participants recognized that their teaching of AE students allowed for innovation and individualization, more so than in traditional schools even though they had fewer resources. For AE schools which have a small population of students, the culture of the school created by the educators is paramount. Holland & Farmer-Hinton (2009) discussed the importance of providing positive outcomes for students and developing high levels of staff cohesiveness. Participants believed AE staff must be dedicated to teaching disenfranchised youth and their primary job was treating each student as an individual who can succeed. Their goal was to create

a positive environment where students build their self-confidence, independence, and learn self-advocacy. Academics were secondary.

Theme 3: Perceived Limitations

All volunteers recognized that AE school resources were limited and described the biggest shortcoming as insufficient trained counselors and social workers to serve the needs of students and their families. They felt their own preparation for teaching disenfranchised students was inadequate and on-going professional training was essential. Participants were aware of the importance of staff experts and discussed how a lack of on-site expertise limited their own abilities to be effective. Having counselors, social workers, and mental health experts on-site would allow them to better understand and deal with student needs and problems. There surfaced a great deal of frustration with the district for not understanding the various demands associated with educating disenfranchised students and the diverse barriers which must be overcome to help them succeed:

I wish there were instructional supports provided to help me to understand my student population. We use the word "differentiation," there is none. It's the same – it's like, here it is here's the platter, you put a platter out, but how accessible is the platter? (Carol).

We need resources specific to what's needed for the populations we're working with. A mental health counselor that understands what these kids are going through or have been through (Ted).

I wish we had a social worker at our school. I've learned a lot about affiliations through my students, but I kind of wish I knew more about it from other resources (Zelda).

I feel like there are never enough resources to serve the needs of our population of students (Mimi).

The lack of sufficient resources surfaced again and again. Teachers wanted professional development, training to help students deal with their problems, and experts like social workers and psychologists to work with them and with students so they could feel better equipped to support students through their education and life.

Training

The educators agreed they needed additional training, and those training needs were many. Priorities included resources to identify and address the unique problems of the students including poverty, behavioral and anger issues, homelessness, encounters with the law, limited English, and developmental barriers. These students were in the AE school because there were no places for them in the traditional school, or they were unable to follow the rules of the traditional school, or they had learning and mental problems which traditional schools could not help. Some students had been expelled from other schools and the AE school was the last placement. Participants needed initial training as well as on-going training specific to these many needs of the AE students they served. They needed experts on staff who could help them learn how to work more effectively with these various students. Isolation was voiced as an overwhelming feeling for the educators since most believed district administrators had no understanding of the types of situations they encountered daily. The educators required instructional support, mental health experts, trauma experts, and strategies for useful and successful emotional teaching and learning. They desired opportunities to talk among themselves and form groups to discuss successful strategies and coping techniques so students would not feel

forgotten or ignored by the system. The following personal quotations represent

identified resources for addressing disenfranchised youth:

The three big areas of training needs are race and equity, and trauma, and restorative justice. Those are my three big training needs. They're all interconnected, collectively be open to learn, be vulnerable, and continue to grow; as we grow, as we learn more things, to better serve the kids. (Sue).

Need to have space for conversations with like-minded colleagues. Entry points on teams, committees, groups, etc. to align with the groups to have, a clear pathway to how we're going to do social, emotional learning. Selfappraisal of the different necessities a leader needs in an AE school. Training to improve understanding of youth and improve my lack of understanding of systems thinking and systems processing for AE schools (Mimi).

I wish that there was more of a like a playbook of resources and strategies of things that kids needed in order to transition to college (Zelda).

Teachers need to meet together and help each other deal with student problems. They need training and expert help in areas such as race and justice. Racism has been a factor in public education for a very long time, and these teachers want training to discuss these issues among themselves and with their students.

Summary

This qualitative phenomenological study explored the lived experiences of ten participants in AE schools working with disenfranchised students. The study focused on exploring their thoughts and beliefs on the ways they prepare disenfranchised students for post-secondary options. It assessed the educational responsibility of the school and staff to effectively prepare the students for their future options. By using personal interviews to gather their perspectives, this research study realized the idea of readiness had various definitions which did not put academics first but emphasized the individuality of each student and the needs of each to succeed in life.

The research questions were designed to elicit responses from the participants which would provide insight into their views, expectations, and responsibilities for preparing disenfranchised youth; however, the responses centered on the educators' frustrations with the traditional definition of readiness as being linked to academics rather than to mental health and emotional stability. The traditional definition of readiness is the student's ability to enroll and succeed in post-secondary education or job training without remediation (Convertino & Graboski-Bauer, 2018). The interviews made plain that postsecondary readiness looks different for disenfranchised youth who must overcome negativity and lack of support before they can take advantage of academic opportunities. The educators had the passion and desire to serve the disenfranchised youth to meet academic standards; however, the obstacles to reach that goal were fraught with mental and emotional barriers, which made that outcome secondary.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION

The purpose of this qualitative research was to explore the post-secondary readiness of Alternative Education (AE) students who come from disenfranchised backgrounds. The study results provided information for teachers, administrators, and state decision-makers who work with the students and determine policies which impact their education. The findings may aid a deeper understanding of the behavior, beliefs, and attitudes of both leaders and teachers regarding the students, the standards, and the accountability of the schools.

This qualitative phenomenological study was designed to explore AE student preparation for post-secondary choice, to identify elements for change, and to support a shift in staff views regarding the school's responsibility in preparing students. Ten educators with various years of teaching experience in AE schools in one Washington State urban district were interviewed regarding their lived experiences. The questions asked of the participants included the following:

- Do you feel the school program is designed to prepare students for postsecondary options?
- How would you define post-secondary readiness?
- What is attractive about working with this population?
- What do you feel is your main instructional responsibility in preparing students for post-secondary options?

From these questions and from participant answers, the following research questions were formed:

1. How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-

secondary readiness?

- 2. How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?
- 3. How does the lack of student preparation limit post-secondary options for disenfranchised students?

The data analysis consisted of multiple readings and detailed reviews of the transcripts to uncover conceptual categories and key themes within the participant responses. The coding process revealed three key themes: reflective perspectives, positive relationships, and perceived limitations. Chapter 5 discusses the findings and conclusions of the study as they apply to leadership and further research. The results may provide awareness into the ways inconsistent academic standards and limited availability and dissemination of post-secondary information affects disenfranchised students' educational attainment and matriculation.

Research Findings

Three research questions were developed to guide the data collection process for exploring the lived experiences of the participants' educational perspectives on postsecondary readiness in AE schools. The literature review from Chapter 2 generated the research questions, and the findings from Chapter 4 provided responses. Data analysis of the responses and the coding process from the research questions uncovered the importance of the following conceptual categories: soft skills, communication/self-advocacy, readiness, belief/commitment, passion for students, collective responsibility, leadership, limitations/resources, training, and preparation. From these categories, three themes emerged which guided the research: reflective perspectives, positive relationships, and perceived limitations.

Research Question 1: How are alternative schools preparing disenfranchised students for post-secondary readiness?

This research question aligns to Questions 1 and 2 posed to the participants. They were asked if AE schools prepared students for post-secondary options and specifically, if their school prepared students for college. Participants responded with various answers using no consistent definition of readiness for post-secondary students. They stated they had conversations with students involving post-secondary options, but those conversations did not necessarily include readiness, meaning college. All thought they were actively preparing students for post-secondary by simply having the conversations, but the various classifications and views on post-secondary readiness revealed an understanding inconsistent with academic readiness. Most defined readiness as it pertains to life after high school noting academics was not the most crucial component for their students. They believed other skills such as soft skills and self-advocacy were essential as good life choices and vital for disenfranchised youth readiness.

Conversations of postsecondary readiness for disenfranchised AE students

All participants indicated students benefited from having conversations around post-secondary readiness; however, discussions were guided by the students' needs and were not necessarily based on academic preparation. Participants indicated conversations centered on the development of soft skills such as communication and self-advocacy, two skills essential for

AE student achievement. They understood the need for disenfranchised students to acquire skills that allowed them to navigate and successfully interact within the

community and future situations. Participants stressed the importance of building student confidence as an essential element for post-secondary readiness.

Readiness is seen as more than academic preparedness.

Participants voiced the need for students to define what readiness meant to them personally rather than have it specified by others. They heard students say they wanted to learn how to develop the self-motivation to hone, practice, and reinforce the qualities they deemed most important. Readiness to the educators meant helping students understand and build life skills while supporting them in developing self-knowledge and self-advocacy. These were the attributes that would make them successful adults in postsecondary options and life; college might be a part of that, but not central to readiness for all. Participant responses, based on student input, reflected a broadening of postsecondary readiness to include preparation for a lifelong career or higher education. The importance of self-awareness and understanding their own goals rather than those imposed upon them by school or society were essential to the students. Critical thinking rather than academic thinking was necessary for their self-recognition and preparation. Self-advocacy, communication, self-motivation, and knowing how to ask for help surfaced several times in defining readiness. It became apparent through the many conversations, educators held with students that life readiness was much more on their minds than academic readiness.

Research Question 2: How do administrators and teachers influence student expectations and impact their readiness?

This question aligns with interview questions 6, 7, and 12 concerning educators' expectations of disenfranchised students. It explores what an educator's responsibility is

in supporting students and the role leadership plays in sustaining those expectations. The data from the interviews revealed educators had a high level of care and responsibility in working with disenfranchised youth. It further indicated that educators and leaders believed their main responsibility was in the development of authentic, sustained relationships.

Relationships with students as a means for student success.

Participants recognized the difficulty of working with disenfranchised students and accepted the fact that many entered the school with emotional, social, and psychological problems. To meet the needs of these students, a passion for working with disenfranchised youth was essential to help establish positive relationships and believe students could develop and complete their goals. Participants were very aware that working with disenfranchised youth was more than a job; it was an emotional connection or even a calling. They recognized that each student must be seen as an individual and trust and commitment are critical as the students struggle to envision their place in society and develop a path to succeed in life after high school.

The participants clearly spoke of their day-to-day challenges in teaching a diverse, fragile student body. All spoke of the importance of having high expectations and clear standards for all students in their academic work and in their everyday activities. However, they were constantly challenged by maintaining the attention and engagement of students. Many students had sketchy attendance, and many were dealing with difficult home and personal lives. They wanted and needed an education that was real and applicable to their lives now; one which they could use daily to work toward a successful life. Academics were important, but not as important as working through their private problems. It became clear that an AE school was very unlike schools where preparation for college was the main focus rather than focusing on the difficulties students experience and encounter day-to-day. The participants understood that to retain and engage students, they had to develop relationships which assisted students as they coped with life.

Working with disenfranchised students requires passion, and this quality was mentioned often as a key factor in teaching. Passion drove commitment, responsibility, and accountability for students. Participants knew their job included lifting students up, loving them, and giving them at least one adult they could trust and count on. Participant words revealed their passion and love for their students and their belief in their futures.

Working with disenfranchised students and educators' perceptions.

This addresses question 13 which discusses staff experience in working with disenfranchised students and the mindset needed to work with them. A few of the participants identified with their students since they themselves had been classified as disenfranchised youth. These teachers felt they were giving back by teaching in an AE school, and worked hard to help their students become leaders as their teachers had worked with them. They felt a special connection to their students and a sense of purpose in their teaching.

Participant mindset went beyond academics; teachers were driven to help students successfully participate in the world. They shared a responsibility for preparing students for life after high school, and when discussing their instructional obligation, several participants revealed their accountability to support student potential not only in academics, but in becoming contributing members of their community. Participants echoed their collective duty to understand how groundwork for disenfranchised students is tied to academic and social-emotional readiness.

Defining readiness in a broader view encompasses listening to the students themselves and finding out what they want and need. It includes dealing with responsibility and consequences of choices and learning to become independent learners. The teachers were aware that students needed to become the best version of themselves. Many personal factors helped create the mindset needed to teach and support the disenfranchised students.

Leadership in AE schools is a collective endeavor.

Participants held the leadership accountable for the creation of a shared vision and the task of communicating that vision to the rest of the school. They wanted leaders to strive to have all staff collaborate and work together to prepare and educate students so they all can build a culture of belief in students and their abilities. Participant responses to interview questions 10 and 14 indicated that preparing AE students needed to be shared by the entire staff who worked together to ready students. They believed the necessity of leaders modeling this mindset and faith while running the school by listening to both teachers and students who best know their own needs. Teachers agreed leadership must commit to and foster the development of academic, social, and emotional curriculum. Based on those values, teachers tried to include academics in the preparation for students; however, academics was just a part of an even stronger emphasis on helping students build confidence, self-worth, and independence as learners and workers. To make that happen, leaders must support and develop teachers as advisors who help students stay on track by maintaining daily contact with each and every student.

Research Question 3: How does the lack of student preparation limit postsecondary for disenfranchised students?

Research Questions 9,10, and 11, asked participants to speak to how a lack of student preparation limits students' post-secondary options. Participants felt their preparation for teaching disenfranchised students was inadequate due to few or no essential resources. One notable barrier to good student preparation was on-going, professional training. They expressed a great deal of frustration with the district leaders for not understanding the diverse demands of educating disenfranchised students and the many barriers both students and teachers must overcome to succeed. They believed resources such as mental health experts were vital for student post-secondary options and a lack of these important experts greatly limited the ability to prepare students. Several participants were unable to answer the question specifically because they believed the link between resources and good preparation was fundamental, and since there was such a lack of necessary resources, they were unable to prioritize them or list them all.

They all indicated that on-going teacher training was central to good preparation and voiced the need for in-school experts who could help with the emotional, social, and psychological problems of students. They themselves wanted to learn to identify the various unique problems facing the students so they could address ways to help them strategize solutions or coping techniques. They were discouraged and annoyed that their needs and that of the students were not being met, thus limiting their ability to adequately teach and prepare students for their future. It seemed they felt neglected and of little importance to the district. Without resources like wraparound services and mental health guides, a few participants believed their students would remain marginalized and perhaps end up in the justice system. They all agreed they needed support in knowing tactics and approaches to help their students transition to post-secondary options and to life, and without this support, they knew their ability to prepare students was greatly lacking.

Application of Findings and Conclusion to the Problem Statement

Alternative Education (AE) is responsible for ensuring all students receive quality educational experiences which lead to academic success and post-secondary choices. Washington State defines AE as a non-traditional education that provides students opportunities to meet their educational needs outside a traditional educational setting (Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2005). This study explored how AE educators' beliefs and expectations impact student aspirations regarding post-secondary options. The results indicated that participants realized that building trust and forming genuine relationships with students was fundamental in meeting their needs and supporting their decisions. Students had to believe the staff sincerely cared about them and saw them as individuals with unique backgrounds and personal goals. Several of the participants identified with their students since they themselves were disenfranchised youth relying on teachers who validated their goals. Based on this personal and professional experience, all participants realized the power of one-on-one conversations in which they truly listened to students and helped them work through the various barriers they encountered daily. Establishing student relationships was basic and the first step in retaining them in the school and developing their post-secondary ambitions. In a study by Henderson et al. (2018), the researchers discussed the need for educators working with the disenfranchised population to center themselves as trusted adults who could be counted on to support the students and help push them to next steps. However, to AE

teachers, those next steps did not necessarily include college, but did provide an endorsement for a sense of purpose.

Passion was a word that surfaced many times as a key characteristic of AE educators. Participants held that an educator who did not have a passion for working with disenfranchised students would be limited in the level of care they could provide to push toward post-secondary aspirations (Means et al. (2016). According to Welton and Williams (2015), the elements associated with disenfranchised youth and readiness for post-secondary options included preparedness and eligibility. Participants acknowledged this research result, but also experienced the fact that preparedness in the academic sense was impossible to disconnect from the emotional and psychological growth of the students. The importance and the impact of the two working together could not be denied (Khalifa, 2011). Educators knew students' academic needs were important; however, they did not feel they had the necessary resources to support the diverse personal and educational needs of disenfranchised students. A review of the participants' responses indicated they trusted that the students they served were capable and deserving of postsecondary options, but without additional resources, their success was limited. Staff discussed the need for additional educational experts in the building consistently to support the students' needs academically, socially, and emotionally.

Finally, participants responded positively when asked about school leadership's role in providing direction for students' post-secondary options. They agreed that leadership's primary role was working collaboratively with staff to support conversations with students, and this shared activity contributed to a positive environment for staff and students. They deliberated on the need for instructional responsibility to shift

methodology and place more emphasis on post-secondary readiness. Domina (2009), in a study on AE, argued that an alternative curriculum would encompass a non-traditional approach which would support students in their educational process and transform the educational experience for disenfranchised youth living below the government-mandated poverty line.

Staff wanted training in current teaching methodology, alternative curricula, and pedagogical research that would enhance everyone's ability to better serve student postsecondary readiness. Hemmer et al. (2012) studied the learning environment for the 21st century and argued for needed modifications in teaching methodology and curriculum policies which would address post-secondary readiness for students in AE schools. According to Welton and Williams, (2015) preparedness and eligibility must be addressed and modified. All participants expressed a strong desire to prepare disenfranchised students for the next steps after high school but revealed those next steps may not be in line with the academic definition of readiness and eligibility. Most students in AE schools had limited success in traditional high schools and therefore often fell behind in their classes leaving them with limited future opportunities (Kim & Taylor, 2008). To judge the success of an AE school and its students really need to succeed in life.

Some teachers were familiar with Knowles' theory of adult education and the principles of self-perception, personal experience in learning, ownership of learning, selfmotivation, and application to everyday situations (Lee, 1998). In the literature review in Chapter 2, the educational ideology developed by Knowles focused on strategies which shift adult learners to use the essential principles of self-perception, personal learning experiences, learning ownership, academic motivation, and application to one's life (Lee, 1998). These are the strategies participants believe would apply to AE students and help them succeed rather than the programs in traditional schools where they had limited success and often fell behind in most classes. Their learning deficits often left them unprepared for post-secondary opportunities in the workforce and limited their future options (Kim &Taylor, 2008). AE educators are clearly aware of the sense of urgency needed to support their students and help them engage academically. They must cultivate strong student relationships and build student instructional capacity at the same time. They also need to shift teaching strategies to the ones Knowles put forth for adult education. The teachers know these educational principles would better serve their students and strengthen their chances for academic and personal success.

Application to Leadership

The interviews conducted focused on the lived experiences of both teachers and administrators in AE schools. These AE administrators have a unique leadership responsibility, but many have worked in the world of traditional education and are still subject to traditional education outcomes and expectations. However, leadership in AE schools needs to understand their students come with various personal problems and do not fit the traditional image of the college-bound high schooler. In addition, leaders have the responsibility to identify with and support teachers in understanding the social, psychological, and emotional needs of disenfranchised students and help teachers reduce the barriers that impact student post-secondary opportunities. The added responsibility of leading in an AE school requires leaders to work collaboratively with staff to create a school culture that recognizes students' academic needs as well as their personal barriers which limit their future options.

Participants recognized that the culture of a school depends to a great extent on its leadership. All staff take their cues from its leaders and an AE school leader must believe in the potential of its disenfranchised students, build authentic relationships, explore postsecondary opportunities, trust their staff, and listen to teachers regarding the resources and training needed to effectively help students realize their post-secondary options. Salfi (2010) and Ylimaki & Jacobson (2012) observed how the quality of leadership plays a significant role in teachers' instructional expectations and the preparation of disenfranchised youth in following program pathways which guide them toward postsecondary readiness. Convertino and Grabowski-Bauer (2018) on college readiness and leadership beliefs contended that leader viewpoints limited or increased the conviction that all students should be made ready for post-secondary options. The researchers identified a clear correlation between leadership, instruction, and opportunities for postsecondary readiness. They stressed that all staff must take ownership in guiding students and in the planning and implementation of strategies which help determine successful student outcomes (Ibrahim et al., 2014). Leaders must be the ones to help all school personnel focus on the connections formed between students, staff, and administrators so everyone is inspired to believe in students. This type of leadership style is designed to motivate and inspire staff in fulfilling their potential (Malos, 2012).

Recommendations for Action

The results of this research suggest the following recommendations: 1) address resource inequity in AE schools, 2) define specific educational outcomes for AE schools

and their disenfranchised populations, 3) explore the definition of readiness for AE schools and students, and 4) implement professional instructional development for leaders and educators in AE schools. These recommendations collectively support the needs of leaders, teachers, and students at AE schools and provide teachers the opportunities to concentrate on improving post-secondary readiness.

Administrators of AE schools must meet with teachers, staff, and parents to engage in conversations which expose the areas needing immediate change. Teachers realize the fragile academic and personal confidence of students, and in order to prepare students for post-secondary work, resources such as counselors, social workers, and psychologists must be available within the school itself. An inventory of resources must be taken, and realistic goals set for daily support and professional training for all personnel. Leaders must understand their impact on the environment of the school and vow to spend more time out of their offices and more time speaking and listening to students, acknowledging their barriers, and involving themselves in outcomes. Administrators must be visible participants in students' education and active advocates for their essential resources. Students should also be part of the solution, so they must be asked to speak of their concerns and needs, and staff must really listen. Racism and restorative justice must become part of the curriculum with honest conversations and practical ways to recognize, admit, and respond to making the school an environment which fosters equity and respect. The conversations must take place often to create a safe environment. Goals for change must be agreed upon with definite steps and timelines so accountability is transparent. Students must feel empowered and leaders must build a

school which faces the practical problems of everyday life working toward ways to support students, staff, and parents build a community of support for all involved.

Resource Inequity in AE schools

Alternate Education schools tend to serve a smaller population of students than many traditional schools. However, the students they serve often arrive with additional needs having been unsuccessful in completing traditional programs and curriculum. Many have social, emotional, and psychological problems or personal daily barriers that impact their success. Participants all agree vital resources to cope with these situations is sorely lacking in their schools. They specified resources they absolutely needed to meet the essentials of their students, including mental health counselors who can meet with students to understand how best to address their problems because teachers feel inadequate and feel they are unable to do it alone, and mental health training for themselves, so they are better equipped to assist students understand and cope with their problems. They spoke of the daily conversations they have with students, but how they lack the expertise to truly help them. Their teaching would benefit greatly from educational training and continuous learning of effective teaching strategies to retain and maintain their students. Teachers understand how difficult it is to learn when barriers loom every day. They desire the ability to convey strategies to the students which would aid them handle and perhaps solve some of their problems. They know these teaching strategies may look different when educating disenfranchised students, but they know many students often lack academic confidence and self-confidence. They were insistent that the strategies must include ways to develop a high level of listening skills and patience to build trust and authentic relationships with students. Educators are oftentimes not equipped to address the social, emotional, and psychological problems along with the academic barriers which impact students. They identified the lack of resources in these vital areas as making their ability to support readiness for disenfranchised students an unacceptable disservice to them. Participants indicated that additional and current programs and applicable curricula are needed for school-based supports in AE schools, programs which are pertinent to students' daily lives. Cooper and Davis (2015), in their research on disenfranchised students, indicated that AE schools benefit from instruction which addresses the social and emotional needs of disenfranchised students. They noted that academic and emotional support influence and encourage disenfranchised students to pursue post-secondary opportunities by allowing them to dream and aspire toward personal career goals.

Teachers also spoke of resources to help student access and equity. These are important school-wide components in supporting the entire staff to facilitate readiness of disenfranchised students. In an article by Bragg and Durham (2012) on educational access and equity, the authors maintained that post-secondary completion should be considered by everyone as an important goal for disenfranchised student success. They noted that many students in traditional settings disconnect from the learning process and detach from their aspirations, leading to poor educational preparation and a persistent gap in post-secondary enrollment and completion between students in traditional settings and AE students. Bryan et al. (2017) studied the effects of staff expectations and beliefs on students from disenfranchised areas and the limited supports provided to assist students in accessing higher education. The authors found that increasing the supports for students attending alternative schools would help eliminate barriers and improve student opportunities to access post-secondary opportunities.

Specific Educational Outcomes for AE Schools

This study explored the expectations around readiness and the ways educators prepare disenfranchised students for post-secondary opportunities. Participant responses indicated that although their school communicated expectations for disenfranchised students, the expectations were not the same as state expectations. They were based on standards for traditional educational institutions and were unrealistic for AE schools. Kennedy-Lewis (2015) found several AE schools neglected to uphold standards due to the lack of adequate educational resources or an understanding of the type of support needed for AE student readiness. The author noted that districts use AE schools as a second chance for disenfranchised youth but fail to understand and embed responsible systems to measure their unique standard of success. Hemmer et al. (2012) examined accountability policies for AE schools and determined that AE schools should be responsible for ensuring access and opportunity for all their students regardless of where they live. The researchers noted the need for accountability and identified how the citing of specific outcomes for AE students could address and help understand the various barriers limiting their post-secondary readiness. Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed the inadequate accountability system in place for AE schools, which are often structured around compliance and not academic readiness.

Participant responses discussed how this lack of specific outcomes for AE schools and their reliance on traditional standards results in a disservice to both students and staff. In an article by Butterworth-Heinemann et al. (2016) on AE student voices, the youth expressed a sense of disadvantage, marginalization, and isolation from education. They often felt ignored by the educational system and lacked any real awareness of postsecondary readiness. These responses from the disenfranchised youth themselves affirm the need for AE students to receive a quality education with academic opportunities for post-secondary readiness.

Defining readiness for AE schools specific to the needs of disenfranchised students

Readiness has been characteristically defined as a student's ability to enroll and succeed in post-secondary education or job training without remediation (Convertino & Graboski-Bauer, 2018). However, when participants were asked to define readiness, they had no clear idea of what it meant and responded with no consistent definition.

Participants indicated that readiness defined in the traditional term was unrealistic for many of their students who deal with academic deficits. Hemmer et al. (2016) discussed the need for AE education to be seen as different from traditional education rather than inferior. The curriculum and content delivery for AE students should support their unique needs instead of traditional programs. The AE programs must maintain high standards, so students achieve the success they need to reach their goals (Aron, 2006). Castro (2013) on equity in college and career preparation, argued that the definition of readiness in AE schools needs to be studied and addressed in order to decrease the inequity in the educational level of disenfranchised youth and their preparation for postsecondary opportunities. Castro also called for updating educational practices through the use of rubrics to define student readiness and instructional needs.

Professional Development for Leaders and Teachers

Participants were clear that professional development was needed for both leaders and teachers so they could effectively address the academic, social, psychological, and emotional needs of disenfranchised students. They expressed how inadequate and illprepared they felt to fully support student needs. Focused professional development for them and their leaders was vital to address the problems and barriers which impact student lives and education. The entire staff at AE schools must learn strategies to help students cope with the many barriers they deal with daily. Research shows that focused professional development fosters instructional confidence, instructional alignment, teacher commitment, and shared leadership. It is also a mechanism for identifying key supports needed to work successfully with students and the school improvement process (Ainscow, 2005). Participants believed expert training and education would enhance their ability to understand and support their students more effectively.

Recommendations for Further Research

This study posits the need to further research AE accountability and its implications for readiness in AE schools. In Chapter 2, research studies linking AE school limitations and their effects on the attainment of post-secondary opportunities for disenfranchised students were explored. However, it became evident there is scant research investigating the area of AE responsibility and support for student readiness. Further studies need to be conducted which identify accountability measures specific to the needs of disenfranchised students and their influence on post-secondary readiness. These measures must stress the importance of expert training for leaders and teachers vital to the establishment of trusting relationships.

Accountability for Readiness in AE Schools

The responsibility for readiness in AE schools needs more examination as there is limited knowledge on the subject. In an article by Hemmer et al. (2012) on alternative school accountability, it was noted that AE schools operate under a weak liability system. Their academic responsibilities are often unmet, and their definition of student success is inconsistent and vague. For years these factors have led to the reputation of AE schools as inferior to traditional schools causing student post-secondary opportunities to be limited (Kim & Taylor, 2008). In an article on the accountability policy of AE schools, Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed the importance of the educational setting supporting opportunities for students after high school and ensuring quality access for all students regardless of where they live. Educators' negative assessments of students and institutional inequities allow alternative schools to lower standards and not be held accountable for poor preparation, lack of readiness, and limited post-secondary work opportunities (Pitre & Pitre, 2009). Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed the inadequate accountability system in place for AE schools which are often structured around compliance and not academic readiness and the effect these factors have on students' futures. Henderson et al. (2018) discussed the need for advocacy and accountability in public education and the necessity to challenge the inequalities for disenfranchised youth.

Equity challenges should be part of the agenda for every meeting of the National Alternative Education Association. The NAEA must be at the table with traditional educational associations, working more visibly to raise public opinion of AE schools as not sites where "losers" are placed, but as institutions which define readiness as the achievement of life skills and personal confidence. Broader research should be done which engages community leaders as well as educators, so the public comes to understand the potential of AE students and the support they need to succeed. Statistics concerning race, gender, socioeconomic status, and personal goals should be gathered to

better understand AE students, their concerns regarding equity and restorative justice, and their personal barriers. It is also essential for colleges and industry to involve themselves in the future of AE students to provide pathways for their careers as community citizens.

Training to Support Teacher/Leader Efficacy

Teachers and leaders know that effective on-going training is essential for successfully working in AE schools. The lack of training has been identified as a deterrent in an educator's ability to offer higher instruction levels needed for readying disenfranchised students for post-secondary work. Aron (2006) discussed the impacts of how this lack of educational preparation and lack of rigor in many AE programs limited the responsibility of schools and staff in supporting student goals. Training is often inadequate and sporadic, limiting educators' abilities to stay current and deal with the diverse student problems. Welton and Williams (2015) in their study of AE schools discussed the impact of professional development on teaching methodology, curriculum, standards, and resources. They found these components often differ substantially between AE schools and affluent or traditional high schools. Their study concluded that the disparities often lead to overall inequalities and negatively impact disenfranchised youth readiness. They discussed three elements associated with disenfranchised students and a college-ready culture: preparedness, readiness, and eligibility. Flores and Gomez (2011) noted a rigorous curriculum and teachers willing and able to develop higher expectations would bolster student opportunities for post-secondary options. Acknowledging the importance of professional and on-going training for AE staff, additional research is needed to identify the most effective training programs and their impact on readiness for disenfranchised students.

Rethinking Purpose

Means et al. (2016) noted the need for additional research and observation to determine a school environment's impact on impeding or facilitating college access. Powell (2016) discussed how eligibility is often an obstacle to college for disenfranchised students. They noted how entry to high-quality education and learning experiences are linked to post-secondary readiness and the connection between access and academic completion. The belief that AE schools are not accountable for high academic standards deprives its students from competing in higher education. Kim and Taylor (2008) and Hemmer et al. (2012) discussed broadening AE's purpose and accountability to include meaningful learning experiences for disenfranchised youth. They suggest that because many AE schools lack support, resources, and professional development, it is difficult to break the educational inequity cycle and change the perception of inadequacy in AE schools. These views impact the post-secondary opportunities for disenfranchised students. To support the success of these students, there needs to be a re-evaluation of the purpose of AE education, making the schools accountable for supporting post-secondary preparation. AE schools must revise their curriculum, programs, and strategies, and concentrate on building resources, and providing professional training for its staff so student preparation and success will be a priority.

Concluding Statement

The purpose of this study was to explore the lived experiences of ten educators in Alternate Education schools in one Washington State urban district. It looked at the postsecondary readiness of the AE students from disenfranchised backgrounds and whether these students were being prepared for post-secondary education. The study focused on the thoughts and beliefs of the educators, the ways they prepared disenfranchised students for post-secondary options, and the school and staff's educational responsibility to effectively prepare the students for their future opportunities. The findings showed educator belief was not a primary contributor to the lack of post-secondary readiness for disenfranchised students. On the contrary, participants' lived experiences bolstered the sense of urgency they felt to effectively educate the students. They made it clear that building trust and creating authentic relationships with students were top priorities, and a positive school culture could be established through high collegiality between staff and leadership.

Three themes emerged as essential to the post-secondary readiness of disenfranchised students. These themes included reflective perspectives, positive relationships, and perceived limitations, themes which uncovered teacher mindsets and the importance of student perception and care. The data collected from the study will hopefully encourage additional research into AE school accountability and the importance of providing professional training and support for educators. Additionally, the results of this research should emphasize to district leaders, administrators, and teachers the importance of coming together to collaborate on the definition of readiness for AE students and explore the best programs and strategies to support disenfranchised student attainment of post-secondary options. These discussions may lead to establishing standards for AE schools which prepare students personally and academically for completion and post-secondary success.

REFERENCES

- Adams, J., Khan, H., Raeside, R., & White, D. (2007). Research methods for graduate business and social science students. *Sage Publications India Pvt. Ltd*, 155-169.
- Ainscow, M. (2005). Developing inclusive educational systems: What are the levers for change? *Journal of Educational Change*, 6, 109-124. http/dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10833-005-1298-4
- Arminio, J. L., & Hultgren, F. H. (2002). Breaking out from the shadow: The question of criteria in qualitative research. *Journal of College Student Development*, 43(4), 446-460.
- Aron, L. (2006). *An overview of alternative education* [Research report], 1-31. Retrieved from http://www.urban.org/.
- Azim, S., Gale, A., Lawlor-Wright, T., Kirkham, R., Khan, A., & Alam, M. (2010). The importance of soft skills in complex projects. *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business*, 3(3), 387-401.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/17538371011056048

Bragg, D., & Durham, B. (2012). Perspectives on access and equity in the ear of (community) college completion. *Community College Review*, 40(2), 106-125. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0091552112444724

Broussard, L. (2006). Understanding qualitative research: A school nurse perspective. *The Journal of School Nursing*, 22(4), 212-219. http://dx.doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10/1080/1082466082715460

Bryan, J., Farmer-Hinton, R., Rawls, A., & Woods, C. S. (2017). Social capital and college-going culture in high schools: The effects of college expectations and

college talk on students' post-secondary attendance. *Association of School Counseling and Administration*, 21(1), 95-107. http://dx.doi.org/10.5330/1096-2409-21.1.95

- Budd, J. M. (2005). Phenomenology and information studies. *Journal of Documentation*, 61(1), 44-59. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/00220410510578005
- Butterworth-Heinemann, Baroutsis, A., Mills, M., McGregor, G., Riele, K., & Hayes, D. (2016). Student voice and the community forum: finding ways of "being heard "at an alternative school for disenfranchised young people. *British Educational Research Journal*, 42(3), 438-453. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/berj.3214
- Castro, E. (2013). Racialized readiness for college and career: Toward an equitygrounded social science of intervention programming. *Community College Review*, *41*(4), 292-310. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0091552113504291
- Cefai, C., Downes, P., & Cavioni, V. (2015). Breaking the cycle: a phenomenological approach to broadening access to post-secondary education. *European Journal of Psychological Education*, 31, 255-274. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10212-015-0265-6
- Chenail, R. (2011). Interviewing the investigator: Strategies for addressing instrumentation and researcher bias concerns in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 16(1), 255-262. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR16-1/interviewing.pdf
- Cholewa, B., Blurkhardt, C., & Hull, M. (2016). Are school counselors impacting underrepresented student thinking about post-secondary education? *American*

School Counseling Association: Professional School Counseling, 19(1), 144-154. http://dx.doi.org/10.5330/1096-2049-19.1.144

- Convertino, C., & Graboski-Bauer, A. (2018). College readiness versus college worthiness: Examining the role of principal beliefs on college readiness initiatives in an urban U.S. high school. *Urban Review*, *50*, 45-68. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11256-017-0429-6
- Cooper, R., & Davis, J. (2015). Problematizing the discourse: a quantitative analysis of African- American high school students' academic aspirations and motivation to excel. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 84(3), 311-332. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7709/jnegroeducation.84.3.0311?seq=1
- Cope, D. (2014). Methods and meanings: Credibility and trustworthiness of qualitative research. *Oncology Nursing Forum*, *41*(1), 89-91. doi:10.1188.14
- Creswell, J. (2014). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Diem, S., & Carpenter, B. (2012). Social justice and leadership preparation: Developing a transformative curriculum. *Planning and Changing*, 43(1), 96-112. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ977549.pdf.
- Domina, T. (2009). What Works in College Outreach: Assessing Targeted and Schoolwide Interventions for Disadvantaged Students. *Educational Evaluation* and Policy Analysis, 31(2), 127-152. http://doi.org/10.3102/0162373709333887
- Evans, M., & Combs, L. (2008). When dealing with human subjects: Balancing ethical and practical matters in the field. *Tech Trends*, *52*(6), 30-35. http://dx.doi.org/10,1007/s11528-008-0214-1

- Flores, S., & Gomez, M. (2011). Strategies for increasing advanced placement participation for underrepresented students: barriers, practices, and positive outcomes. *NASSP Bulletin*, 95(1), 65-79. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0192636511406529
- Frisch, C., & Huppenbauer, M. (2014). New insights into ethical leadership: A qualitative investigation of the experience of executive ethical leaders. *Journal of Business Ethics*, (1), 23-43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10551-013-1797-9
- Gable, R., Bullock, L., & Evans, W. (2006). Changing perspectives on alternative K for children and adolescents with challenging behavior. *Preventing School Failure*, 51(1), 5-9. http://dx/doi.org/10.3200/PSFL.51.1.5-9
- Garcia-Morales, V., Llorens-Montes, F., & Verdu-Jover, A. (2008). The effects of transformational leadership on organizational performance through knowledge and innovation. *British Journal of Management*, *19*, 299-319. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8551.2007.00547
- Griffin, K., & Allen, W. (2006). Mo'money, mo'problems? high-achieving Black high school students' experiences with resources, racial climate, and resilience. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 75(3), 478-494. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40026816

Harper, L., & Ross, J. (2011). An application of Knowles' theories of adult education to an undergraduate interdisciplinary studies degree program. *The Journal of Continuing Higher Education*, 59, 161-166. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07377363.2011.614887

- Hemmer, L., Madsen, J., & Torres, M. (2012). Critical analysis of accountability policy in alternative schools: implications for school leaders. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 51(5), 655-679. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/JEA-01-2012-0002
- Henderson, D., Washington, K., Hamit, S., Ford, S., & Jenkins, K. (2018). Modeling resilience in an alternative education context. *Urban Review*, 50, 675-692.
 Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1007/s11267-00018-0461-1
- Holland, N., & Farmer-Hinton, R. (2009). Leave no schools behind: The importance of a college culture in urban public high schools. *The High School Journal*, 92(3), 24-43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1353/hsj.0.0019
- Horsford, S., & Powell, K. (2016). Second chances academy: Alternative school or pathway to prison? *Journal of Cases in Educational Leadership*, 19(1), 18-27. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1555458915624729
- Ibrahim, M., Ghavifekr, S., Ling, S., Siraj, S., & Azeez, M. (2014). Can transformational leadership influence teachers' commitment towards organization, teaching profession, and student learning? A quantitative analysis. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, 15, 177-190. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s12564-013-9308-3
- Jacob, S., & Furgerson, S. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(42), 1-10. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol17/iss42/3
- Jean-Marie, G. (2008). Leadership for social justice: An agenda for 21st-century schools. *The Educational Forum*, 72, 340-354. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1177/1555458919883320

Kawulich, B. (2017). Coding and Analyzing Qualitative Data. Handbook of Educational Research: Two Volume Set, 769-790.

http://dx.doi.org/http://dx.doi.org./10.4135/9781473983953.n39

- Kennedy-Lewis, B. (2015). Second chance or not chance? A case study of one urban alternative middle. Journal of Educational Change, 16(2), 145-169. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10833-014-9242-0
- Khalifa, M. (2011). Teacher expectations and principal behavior: Responding to teacher acquiescence. *Urban Review*, *43*, 702-727. doi:10.1007/s11256-011-0176-z
- Kim, J., & Taylor, K. (2008). Rethinking alternative education to break the cycle of educational inequality and inequity. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 101(4), 207-219.

http://dx.doi.org/10.3200/JOER.101.4.207-219

- Knowles, M., Holton, E., & Swanson, R. (2005). *The adult learner: the definitive classic in adult education and human development* (6th ed.). Burlington, MA: Butterworth-Heinemann.
- Lange, C., & Sletten, S. (2002). Alternative education: A brief history and research synthesis. *National Association of State Directors of Special Education*, 3-42. Retrieved from http://www.nasdse.org/forum.htm
- Le, V., Mariano, L., & Faxon-Mills, S. (2016). Can college outreach programs improve college readiness? The case of the college-bound, St. Louis program. *Research in Higher Education*, 57(3), 261-287. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11162-015-9385-8
- Lee, C. (1998). The adult learner: neglected no more. *Training*, *35*(3), 47-55. Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ej560475

- Lemley, J., Schumacher, G., & Vesey, W. (2014). What learning environments best address 21st-century students' perceived needs at the secondary level of instruction? *NASSP Bulletin*, 98(2), 101-125. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0192636514528748
- Ma, F. (2015). A review of research methods in EFL education. *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 5(3), 566-571.
 http://dx.doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.17507/tpls.0503.16
- Malos, R. (2012). The most important leadership theories: *Academic Journal*, 413-420. Retrieved from http://www.emeraldinsight.com.zep.waldenulibrary.org/loi/jes
- McLaughlin, J., Dean, M., Mumper, R., Blouin, R., & Roth, M., (2013). A roadmap for educational research in pharmacy. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 77(10). http:/dx.doi.org/10.5688/aype7710218
- Means, D., Clayton, A., Conzelmann, J., Baynes, P., & Umbach, P. (2016). Bounded aspirations: Rural, African-American high school students and college access. *The Review of Higher Education*, 39(4), 543-569. Retrieved from https://muse.jhu.edu/article/620852
- Mills, M., & McGregor, G. (2016). Alternative education: Providing support to the disenfranchised. *International Journal of Child, Youth, and Family Studies*, 7(2), 198-217. doi:10.18357/ijcyfs72201615718

Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

National Alternative Education Association. (2018). Statement denouncing racism, harassment, and discrimination in any form. *Educate Today*.

Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction. Olympia, Washington (2015).

- Onwuegbuzie, A., & Leech, N. (2006). Validity and qualitative research: An oxymoron. *Quality and Quantity*, *41*(2), 233-249. doi:10.1007/s11135-006-9000-3
- Palaiologou, I., & Male, T. (2016). Critical hope or principled infidelity? How an urban secondary school in an area of sustained poverty in England continues to improve. *Urban Review*, 48(4), 560-578. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11256-016-0368-7
- Patton, M. (2015). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications.
- Pitre, C, & Pitre, P. (2009). Increasing underrepresented high school students' college transitions and achievements. *National Association of Secondary Principals*, 93(2), 96-110. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0192636509340691
- Punch, K. (2006). *Developing effective research proposals* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks,CA: Sage Publications
- Reyes, A., & Garcia, A. (2014). Turnaround policy and practice: A case study of turning around a failing school with English-language learners. *Urban Review*, 46, 349-371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11256-013-0261-6
- Roach, A., & Kratochwill, T. (2004). Evaluating school climate and school culture. *Teaching Exceptional Children*, 37(1), 10-17. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/004005990403700101
- Salfi, N. (2010). Successful leadership practices of head teachers for school improvement. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 49(4), 414-432. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/09578231111146489
- Vagle, M. (2018). *Crafting phenomenological research* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: Routledge

- Ward, N., Strambler, M., & Linke, L. (2013). Increasing educational attainment among urban minority youth: A model of university, school, and community partnerships. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 82(3), 312-358. http://dx.doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.82.3.0312
- Welton, A., & Williams, M. (2015). Accountability strain, college readiness drain:
 Sociopolitical tension involved in maintaining a college-going culture in a high minority, high poverty, Texas high school. *The High School Journal*, 98(4), 181-194. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/43281048?seq=1
- Wilde, B., Feit, S., Harrawood, L., & Kleist, D. (2015). A phenomenological exploration of beginning counselor educators 'experience developing a research agenda. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(7), 996-1008.

Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR20/wilde3.pdf 1

- Wisner, B., & Starzee, J. (2015). The process of personal transformation for adolescents practicing mindfulness skills in an alternative school setting. *Child Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 33, 245-257. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10560-015-0418-0
- Ylimaki, R., & Jacobson, S. (2012). School leadership practice and preparation. *Journal of Educational Administration*, *51*(1), 6-23.

http://dx.doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/09578231311291404



Informed Consent for Participation in Research Study Activities School of Applied Leadership

Title of Project: Are They Ready? Alternative Education and Post-Secondary Readiness. Name of Researcher: Laura Davis Brown, Doctoral Student Faculty Supervisor: Dr. Nicole Ferry, School of Applied Leadership Contact Info: <u>FerryNicole@CityU.edu/206 239 4764</u>

CITY UNIVERSITY PARTICIPANT INFORMED CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN RESEARCH

Research Overview:

The purpose of this qualitative research is to explore post-secondary readiness for students from disenfranchised backgrounds, and whether students attending alternative school programs are being prepared for post-secondary readiness. This research will extend our understanding to the needs of students and staff in Alternative Educational settings in the following ways. 1) how readiness contributes to post-secondary readiness, 2) staff mindset on readiness of students in Alternative School settings, and 3) how supports and expectations impact readiness of students, in order to explore the additional support and resources needed to ensure readiness and post-secondary readiness.

Participation Process Overview:

I acknowledge I am being asked to participate in the above study through the process of inperson or phone interview questions. I acknowledge that my participation is voluntary and that I can refuse participation without consequence

CONSENT

I, ______agree to participate in the research study to be conducted by Laura Davis Brown, a student in the Ed.D. program at City University of Seattle. I have been informed that this research has been approved the City University of Seattle Institutional Review Board (IRB) for the data gathering process.

I acknowledge I have been provided an overview of the research study and written protocols associated with the research process, participant safeguards, and informed consent process. I further understand that my participation in the research study does not in any way waive my legal rights or release the researcher and/or City University of Seattle from any legal responsibilities connected to this research study.

I further acknowledge that I have received a copy of this consent form signed, inclusive of all involved parties.

Confidentiality Statement

I acknowledge that my participation is confidential. Upon completion the research study will contain no identifiable participant information. If requested will be given access to information to the research study upon completion. All data gathered in the research study through the interview process will be stored and secured for the of duration of six years. I further understand that once the duration of time has passed the data gather from the research study will be destroyed.

Participate Signature	Date
Researcher's Signature	Date

Note: If I have any questions in regard to my participation in this study I may reach out to the researcher whose contact information is listed on this form. If I have any additional concerns I may reach out to the City University faculty listed on this form.

APPENDIX B

Interview Questions

Alternation Education and Readiness

- How long have you worked in education? Specifically, in an Alternative Educational Setting.
- 2. Do you feel that the school program is designed to prepare students for post-secondary after high school?
- 3. How would you define post-secondary readiness?
- 4. What guidance have you received to support student post-secondary readiness?
- 5. What supports do you wish you had before working in an Alternative Educational setting?

Perceptions of Disenfranchised Youth and Readiness

- 6. What was attractive about working with this population?
- 7. What has been your experience in working with youth in an urban district?
- 8. Before working with this population of students did you receive training?
- 9. Do you feel you have been provided the support needed to ready students for postsecondary?
- 10. Are there any specific instructional supports you wish you had to support your work with the student population in the school?

Teacher and Leadership Perceptions and Readiness

- 11. What do you feel is your main instructional responsibility to preparing students for postsecondary?
- 12. What has been your experience with working with disenfranchised youth prior to

teaching in your building?

- 13. What has been communicated to you by leadership regarding post-secondary readiness?
- 14. Is there a positive experience you can share that you had prior to taking this teaching role with urban youth in an AE school?
- 15. Can you recall any negative interactions with urban youth before or during your teaching assignments that you would be willing to share?

APPENDIX C

INITIAL EMAIL TO PRINCIPALS

Date: _____

Dear_____,

My name is Laura Davis-Brown, and I am a doctoral candidate at City University of Seattle. I will be studying the Post-secondary readiness of Alternative Education. My dissertation topic will be studying the possible impact of school leadership and instructional staff on the disenfranchised youth and the conditions needed for post-secondary readiness and the perceptions of the staff and experiences. I am planning on conducting my research at the end of February and early March. I am emailing you to ask for your participate in my study. The research will involve a detailed interview of approximately 60- 90 minutes. I will utilize a digital recording device during the interview to ensure accuracy my notes and then analyze the content. I will follow up with you after the interview if needed and you will be emailed a transcription of your interview. This is to allow all participants the opportunity to review the transcription and inform me if I captured the interview accurately.

I have already received approval by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of the School of Applied Leadership at City University of Seattle. The total process will be confidential including your name and the name of your district Please do not hesitate to email me if you have any questions <u>ldbrown@cityuniversity.edu</u>

If you are willing to participate please email back this form with the responses to the questions below. Upon receipt of the form, I will contact you to set up a convenient time and location if you choose to be part of the study.

Again, please do not hesitate to reach out to me if you have additional questions. I look forward to hearing back regarding your decision to participate in my study.

Respectfully,

Laura Davis-Brown

Recruitment Questions for Principal include:

- 1. How long have you been an administrator?
- 2. How many years have you been in this AE school?
- 3. Why did you choose to lead an AE school long have they/you been leading or teaching in an AE school and why?

Teacher Recruitment questions include:

- 1. How many years have you been teaching?
- 2. How long have you been working in the district?
- 3. What made you want to teach in an AE school?

APPENDIX D

Interview Date:

Time:

Researcher: Laura Davis Brown

My name is Laura Davis-Brown, and I am a doctoral candidate at City University of Seattle. Thank you for meeting with me today, it is appreciated. This research is studying the Postsecondary readiness of Alternative Education. My dissertation topic is studying the possible impact of school leadership and instructional staff on the disenfranchised youth and the conditions needed for post-secondary readiness and the perceptions of the staff and experiences.

The interview will be approximately 60- 90 minutes. I will utilize a digital recording device during the interview to ensure accuracy my notes and then analyze the content. I will follow up with you after the interview if needed and you will be emailed a transcription of your interview. This is to allow you the opportunity to review the transcription and inform me if I captured the interview accurately.

Do you give permission for me to record this interview?

Today is ______. The participant code number is # ______.: